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M u s e u m
lib ra ry
d iscussed

Preliminary investigations 
into the need for a Museum- 
Library in Ozona began last 
week when three invited 
specialists met with a num
ber of local citizens.

Ms. Carol Cline, Museum 
Specialist and Consultant, 
from Canyon, Texas, met 
with the group in the P.L. 
Childress home on Monday 
and Tuesday. On Thursday 
Mr. Bill Gooch, Assistant 
Texas State Librarian from 
Austin, and Ms. Ada How
ard, Director of the Big 
Country Division of Texas 
Libraries, from A bilene, 
spent the day assessing loca
tions and needs.

All three agreed that there 
is a real need for such facili
ties in Crockett County and 
that projection into at least 
the next 20 to 30 years should 
be made when determining 
sizes for each building. Cer
tainly both would enhance 
the fine educational facilities 
in Ozona.

Many citizens have ex
pressed desires for both an 
adequate Public Library and 
Museum. It is to be hoped 
that the Crockett County 
tradition of meeting public 
needs as they arise will 
continue as further consider
ation of these projects devel
op.

Board
oppraves
by-law s

The Crockett County Hospi
tal board met Monday even
ing and approved a new set 
of by-laws, which they hope 
will meet with Medicare ap
proval.

Under threat of removing 
Medicare service from the 
hospital, the board, the ad
ministrator and the medical 
staff are trying to remedy the 
several deficiencies cited by 
Medicare examiners.

Approval of the new by
laws should take care of one 
o f the deficiencies. The 
board passed on the by-laws 
after lengthy discussion with 
a full quorum present.

The removal of Medicare 
service would effectively 
close the hospital. Although 
the hospital was notified 
early last month Medicare 
services were going to be 
suspended, officials feel that 
action will not be taken as 
long as the deficiencies are 
being corrected.

Incumbents 
re-elected to 
school board

The three incumbents were 
returned to the Crockett 
County Schpol Board in the 
election Saturday. Due to the 
holiday, figures were not 
available. Every effort to 
obtain the vote count failed 
for this newspaper.

However, Cecil Buckner, 
George Ybarra and Joe 
Couch were re-elected, while 
the challenger. Van Miller, 
fell short by a few votes.

Pre-schoolers 
to register

Pre-registration for pre
schoolers will be held Tues
day, April 26, from 8:30 a.m. 
until 11:30 and from 1:00 
until 4 p.m. at the Ozona 
Primary School.

All boys and girls \yho will 
be five years of age on or 
before September 1, 1983 
should pre-register. Parents 
need to bring birth certifi
cates and shot records

L ion tracksters get 
third in 4-A meet

STORM DAMAGE-This is typical of the damage caused by ground in the yard of the Jackie Womack home at 106 Ave. J 
Friday's wind storm. Trees and utility poles were uprooted during the morning hours Friday, 
or snapped from their moorings. This tree was tom from the

Dusty windstorm wreaks 
havoc in Ozona area

The Ozona Lions moved 
out of their classification and 
challenged Class 4-A teams 
in Monahans over the week
end and found the going 
tough, losing their first track 
meet in several outings.

The Sand Hill Relays was 
aptly named, the sand blew 
and the winds gusted to 48 
miles per hour, but the 
Lions, battling without one of 
their stars, Marcelo Hernan
dez, managed to win three 
events and four second pla
ces, to show power even in 
the 4-A class.

The Lobos of Monahans 
and the Fort Stockton Pan
thers topped the Lions, but 
the Pecos and Snyder squads 
trailed the Purple and Gold, 
and the Lions wound up with 
the third place trophy.

“ Character is tested ever 
so often in life and the Lions

Discovery

were sorely tested last 
Thursday at Monahans,”  
Coach Sewell said. “ Mostly, 
we prevailed at the test but 
as a complete team we still 
have some character building 
to accomplish,”  he said. The 
district opponents will test 
the Lions to the fullest, so 
maybe the lesson will be well 
learned, according to Sewell.

Saturday the Lions will 
regroup in Brady for the 
tough Bulldog Relays, in 
their final meet prior to the 
district meet April 22, in 
Ozona.

Point-getters for the Lions 
Thursday were as follows:

Harvey Huereca, first. 
Discus, 148’2” ; Mark Valle
jo, 110 high hurdles, first, 
15.01; 1600 relay team of 
Shannon Southern, David 
Badillo, David Delgado and 
Mark Vallejo, first, 3:27.68.

Huereca got a fifth place in 
the shot and Rowdy Holm- 
sley placed sixth for three

points. David Tijerina placed 
fourth in the discus to add 
some points.

David Badillo got a sixth 
place in the pole vault to 
round out the field events.

Second places went to the 
400 relay team of Carlos 
Borrego, Robert Flores, Da
vid Badillo and Willie Payne.

David Delgado placed sec
ond in the 800 meter dash; 
Greg Fierro in the 300-meter 
intermediate hurdles, and 
Robert Flores in the 200- 
meter dash.

Third places went to Rob
ert Flores in the 100-meter 
dash and Shannon Southern 
in the 400-meter dash.

Willie Payne placed fourth 
in the 100-meter dash. Gino 
Tambunga placed fifth in the 
800-meter dash and Shannon 
Southern got a fifth place in 
the 200-meter dash. Paul 
Tambunga placed sixth in 
the 3200 meter run to round 
out the scoring.

f in a le d S e n io r c itize n s  c a m p

in county p la n n e d  fo r  M a y  9 -1 2

Winds gusting to 78 miles 
per hour battered Ozona and 
surrounding area Friday 
from shortly after sun-up 
until dusk. The high winds 
were accompanied by dust 
which cut visibility and made 
traveling hazardous.

Many Ozona homes lost 
some shingles, but entire 
roofs vanished from some 
ranch homes in the county, 
and barns were demolished. 
The most severe damage 
seemed to be toward Shef
field. However, windmills 
were blown down county
wide.

Falling limbs and flying 
debris wreaked havoc with 
electrical lines and all parts 
of the city were without 
electrical service at some 
time during the day. Resi

dents west of the Johnson 
Draw and businesses were 
without electricity for the 
better part of the day. Local 
WTU repairmen were joined 
by two crews from San 
Angelo, and with re-setting 
uprooted poles, plus repair
ing lines, service was not 
restored completely until 9 
p.m. Friday.

Cable television was dam
aged extensively also, and 
lines were down all over 
town. Residents returning 
from Easter vacations found 
themselves without televi
sion, and cable repairmen 
worked through Monday re
storing service.

Large trees were uprooted 
and many signs were just 
blown away. A six-foot

square of plate glass was 
blown out at the Veterans of 
Foreign Wars Post.

H.O. Hoover received a 
severe electrical shock and 
was burned on his hands 
when he attempted to go 
through a gate where an 
electrical line had fallen and 
electrified the fence. He was 
hospitalized briefly, but sus
tained no real injury.

Insurance agency staffs 
were surprised at the small 
number of claims turned in, 
mostly roof damage. Howev
er, Jack Baggett of the Bag
gett Agency said he expected 
an increase the first time it 
rains, for much of the dam
age will be undiscovered 
until that time.

Wells scheduled for 
drilling in Crockett Co.

The winds, deemed cyclo
nic in nature, just inflicted 
damage throughout the town 
and left it under several 
inches of Panhandle dirt. 
Numerous portable storage 
buildings were demolished 
or upended, including the 
metal building at Skains 
Garage, where bus freight is 
stored.

The day before the storm, 
Thursday, the temperature 
climbed to 92 degrees. After 
a fairly balmy March, the 
Friday wind storm was like 
nature’ s April Fool joke and 
April 1, 1983, will be well 
remembered by Ozonans and 
most of the rest of West 
Texas.

March exited this year 
with the decent rainfall ̂ rec
ord of 1.01 inches, most of 
which came in the form of 
afternoon and evening thun
derstorms.

Jem Petroleum C orp., 
Midland, No. 1 Shannon 
“ B” , Crockett County uni
dentified oil discovery, Vi- 
mile south of the Fusselman 
area and one mile south of 
the Ellenburger area of the 
Escondido multipay field and 
22 miles southwest of Big 
Lake, was finaled for 206 
barrels of 44 gravity oil, with 
gas-oil ratio of 1,262-1.

Production was natural 
through a 14-64-inch choke 
and perforations at 8,356-70 
feet.

The following tops were 
picked on ground elevation 
of 2,574 feet: Strawn lime, 
7,102 feet; Fusselman, 8,696 
feet; Sylvan, 8,718 feet; 
Simpson, 8,766 feet; Joins 
lime, 9,063 feet; and Ellen
burger, 9,107 feet.

Drilled to 9,414 feet, 
where 4 ‘/2-inch casing was 
set, it is plugged back to 
8,660 feet.

Location is 660 feet from 
the north and 1,980 feet from 
the west lines of 35-1-GC& 
SF.

The fourth annual Concho 
Valley Senior Citizens Re
treat is scheduled for May 
9-12 in the H.E. Butt Found
ation Camp in the Texas Hill 
Country 13 miles north of 
Leakey.

The retreat is sponsored 
by the Tri County Nutrition 
Project, based in Junction, 
and is partially funded 
through a grant from the 
Concho Valley Council of 
Governments.

Reservations for the camp 
will be accepted on a first 
come, first served basis until 
April 25 by the Tri County 

Nutrition Project, Kimble 
County Senior Center, 404 
College Street, Junction, 
Texas 76849. Reservations 
must be accompanied with 
the $15.00 fee for the camp.

The retreat will be in the 
Echo Valley campsite which 
accomodates 200 campers. 
The facility includes 12 
cabins, three pavilions, two 
tennis courts, and a water
front and playground area.

Camp activities will in
clude fishing, boating, swim

ming, games, devotionals, 
nature hikes, musicals, horse 
shoe pitching, cards and 
dominoes. A more detailed 
schedule of camp activities 
will be available at the 
welcoming and orientation 
set for 3 p.m. on May 9.

Campers are responsible 
for arranging their own 
transportation to and from 
the camp and must bring 
personal toilet articles, bed
ding, informal clothes, fish
ing gear and bait, flashlight, 
hiking shoes and cameras. 
These articles will not be 
furnished at the camp. Pets, 
firearm s, and alcoholic 
beverages are not allowed.

Assistance with registr
ation and with arranging car 
pools for transportation will 
be offered by the Senior 
Center Personnel in San 
A ngelo, Brady, M enard, 
Mason, Sonora and Junction 
and the nutrition personnel 
in Eden. Aging Service per« 
sonnel in Mertzon and 
Bronte-Robert Lee will also 
have information on the 
camp.

J. Cleo Thompson, Dallas, 
will drill the No. 1 Childress 
“ F” , an 8,500-foot wildcat in 
Crockett County, one mile 
south of Canyon gas and 1 
5 /8  miles south of dual 
Canyon and Strawn gas pro
duction in the Crockett por
tion of the Kama field and 
13 Vi miles northeast o f 
Ozona.

Location is 1,320 feet from 
the south and west lines of 
16-1-GC&SF.

The Kama field produces 
from the Strawn at 8,362 feet 
and from the Canyon at 8,430 
feet.

TXO Production Corp., 
Midland, will drill the No. 1 
Amacker “ C” , a 6,420-foot 
wildcat in Crockett County, 
between the two Penns
ylvanian detrital oil produ
cers and 3/4-mile southeast 
of Ellenburger production in 
the Tripoli field and seven 
miles southeast o f M c- 
Camey.

Location is 1,700 feet from 
the southeast and 1,650 feet 
from the southwest lines of 
22-36-H&TC.

The Tripoli field produces 
from the Pennsylvanian at 
6,464 feet and from the

Ellenburger at 8,210 feet.
TXO Production Corp. will 

drill the No. 2 Amacker “ C”  
as a location south and very 
slightly east stepout to the 
two-well Pennsylvanian de
trital oil area of the Tripoli 
field, seven miles southeast 
of McCamey.

Location is 1,050 feet from 
the southwest and 660 feet 
from the southeast lines of 
22-36-H&TC. Contract depth 
is 6,800 feet.

The Ozona multipay field 
gained its current tenth Can
yon sand oil producer with 
reclassification of J. Cleo 
Thompson, Dallas, No. 1 
University 30-3, former Can
yon sand gas producer, 21 
miles west of Ozona, to pump 
2.63 barrels of 47 gravity oil, 
plus three barrels of water, 
with gas-oil ratio of 1,901-1.

Production was through 
perforations at 6,777-7,489 
feet, which had been acidiz
ed with 6,000 gallons.

It was finaled June 18, 
1982 for a calculated, abso
lute open flow of 880,000 
cubic feet of gas daily, 
through the above perfora
tions.

Location is 1,355 feet from 
the north and 914 feet from 
the west lines of 3-30-Uni
versity Lands.

M r. Tu tor's  
se rv ice s  
h e re  Thurs.

Funeral services for Tho
mas Alfred Tutor, 59, were 
held Thursday at 2 p.m. in 
the Ozona Church of Christ 
with burial in Cedar Hill 
Cemetery, with Ralph An
derson, minister, officiating.

Mr. Tutor died March 29, 
in the Veterans Hospital in 
Kerrville, following an ill
ness.

He was born Dec. 2, 1923 
in Millet. He married Gabri 
ella Miller Sept. 22, 1942 
Mineola. He was a veteran of 
World War II, and a mem
ber of the Church of Christ.

Survivors include his wife 
of Ozona; one son, Thomas 
A. Tutor, Jr. of Roswell, 
N.M.; two sisters, Louise 
Keen and Clara Haley, both 
of Carlsbad, N.M.; and two 
grandchildren.

TOPPLED BY THE WIND was this heavy portable building 
Friday. This is among a group of portable buil^gs for sale 
on a lot on 11th St. The others escaped the gust, but

buildings like this all over town sufrered the same fate or
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Tharsdjiy, April 8, 1954
Mrs. Joe S. Pierce, Jr., of 

Ozona was elected to the 
District Board of the San 
Angelo District Woman’ s So-

29 yrs. ago
The Velma Marley team 

won in Tuesday’ s play to 
throw the team matches into 
a tie which will be played off
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IS THIS ANY WAY 
TO RUN A RAILROAD?
By Edwin Feulner

N O  6 l R . , . - m i e >  E L  SALVAOORciê  of Christian Service at starting at 8:30 next Tuesday
morning.

Blind bogey winners this 
Pierce is now serving as week were Velma Marley, 
Secretary of Spiritual Life in Pauline Montgomery, Wan- 
the Ozona Society and has da Stuart and Liz Williams.

annual meeting in Me-

I f
S I

S T A T E  C A P I T A L

HIGHLIGHTS
By Lyndell Williams 

TEXAS PRESS A SSO C IA T IO N

“ America is getting into training...training the Amtrak 
way”  is the catchy jingle o f  America’ s government- 
subsidized railroad company. In reality, America has gotten 
more into spending than training with Amtrak— which over 
its ten-year life span has cost the economy more than $12 
billion and more than 125,000 jobs, according to a recent 
study.

In 1981 alone, the study notes, the system lost 900 
million dollars; not a single route on the Amtrak system 
produced revenues in excess o f  cost. Even the Postal 
Service has a better record.

Rather than throwing more money at this government- 
sponsored fiasco. Congress should get on the right track 
and scrap the system, selling its routes and equipment to 
the highest bidder.

According to John Semmens, Senior Economic Analyst 
with the Arizona Department o f  Transportation, Amtrak 
management is pushing for a massive “ second wave”  o f  
federal subsidies for capital investment aimed at extending 
the national rail service. But if Amtrak consistently lost 
money during its first ten years, why should we think there 
won’ t be more o f  the same in the future?

In a free enterprise econom y, every product or service 
is, in theory, unique. Semmens says “ Some products are 
budget items. The quality may not be the highest but the 
price is right. Other product.^ offer top quality, but at a 
price.”  But Amtrak, he argues, occupies a unique 
position— providing low quality service at a high price. 
Which, he says, may be why its market share is a paltry 
0.3 percent o f intercity travel.

Many critics argue, correctly I think, that only the 
lavish federal subsidies keep Amtrak from driving away 
even that 0.3 percent. For example, Amtrak’ s fare for a 
trip from Phoenix, Arizona, to Los Angeles, California, 
is about $60. Amtrak’ s cost o f  providing the service is 
approximately $280. The taxpayer therefore subsidizes 
each person carried along this route to the tune o f  $220, 
or nearly 80 percent o f  the cost. In contrast, a flight 
between the same two points costs about $40 in fares and 
u.ser fees. Not only does a flight cost less, it takes less 
time, and if the airline makes a profit, it also pays an 
income tax.

When faced with the bare facts about the cost, the 
system’ s advocates argue that Amtrak is good for the 
environment and saves energy. In fact, Amtrak yields a 
net loss o f  energy, Semmens says; that is, more energy 
is consumed than if all the passengers were to travel by 
other means! The fuel efficiency o f  Amtrak is about the 
same as the automobile, his research shows.

Perhaps the worst feature o f  Amtrak is what Semmens 
calls its “ social opportunity cost.”  If the nearly $8 billion 
invested in Amtrak had been invested in mature, nongrowth 
industries, the nation’ s capital stock would have increased 
by about $12.5 billion. Since that capita! could have been 
used to create jobs, the net employment effect has thus 
been a permanent loss o f  over 125,000 jobs.

In order for Congress to seriously demonstrate its 
obligation to cutting waste from the budget, Amtrak needs 
to be derailed. While I’ m realistic enough to know this 
is unlikely to happen, perhaps the 98th Congress will at 
least take a look at the rail passenger corporation before 
granting Amtrak another blank check.

(Feulner is president o f  The Heritage Foundation, a 
Washington-based public policy research institute.)

AUSTIN— With less than 
two months left in 140-day 
legislative session, lawmakers 
are openly discussing raising 
taxes to replace dwindling 
state revenues.

And House Speaker Gib 
Lewis, who seems to step 
into a new flap weekly, is 
taking criticism for a growing 
sentiment among legislators 
that the House is unorganized 
and moving at a snail's pace.

As o f last week, Lewis 
was way behind on referring 
bills to House committees 
and senators are concerned 
the traditional end-of-the- 
session logjam will reach his
toric proportions within a few 
weeks.

The Senate is pushing to 
get important bills out early 
to facilitate House action.

With the session more than 
half over, only one bill passed 
by both chambers was origi
nated in the Hou.se, the rest 
began in the Senate.

Last week, senators public
ly jibed Lewis and his leader
ship team. “ As I recall it, we 
(the Senate) sent a commit
tee to the House several 
months ago to tell members 
the Senate was organized and 
ready to do business,’ ’ Sen. 
Carl Parker said. “ Do you 
think we should send a com 
mittee to inform them 
again?’’

“We could call it a search

taxes unnecessarily.
The House

Last week a House com 
mittee voted to add a $10 
million surcharge to em
ployers’ taxes and allow the 
state to continue to borrow 
federal money to pay unem
ployment benefits to 650 
thousand unemployed Tex
ans.

The five percent surcharge 
on 1982 unemployment taxes 
would finance the interest on 
the borrowed funds, and 
would equal about $1.80 per 
employee for the average 
Texas business.

The bill was backed by a 
coalition o f major business 
groups.

The House also passed 
a proposed constitutional 
amendment giving state banks 
the same privileges and rights 
as national banks.

It would include the au-

legislation whichpassed 
would;

— Allow creation o f local 
employment commissions to 
handle hiring discrimination 
complaints. The bill would 
also create a state commis
sion to oversee local action, 
thereby moving the federal 
government out o f the 
picture.

— Make it tougher for a 
defendant accused o f a vio
lent crime to be found inno
cent by reason o f insanity. 
The defendant would be re
quired to prove he was suf
fering mentally and did not 
know right from wrong at 
the time.

— Allow prisoners the op
portunity to earn extra time 
o ff for good behavior.

thority to open branch banks 
in Texas if federally-char
tered banks are given that 
power, as financial experts 
predict.

Opponents o f branch 
banking argue the system re
moves money from commu
nity banks where it is de
posited so it can be loaned 
at higher interest rates else
where.

committee,”  echoed 
John Traeger.

Sen.
The

The Senate
Senate last week

College Desegregation
Two weeks ago a federal 

district judge threatened to 
cut o ff Texas’ federal fund
ing for state colleges because 
the state had reneged on a 
promise to eliminate racial 
segregation from higher edu
cation.

In response. Gov. Mark 
White resubmitted a two- 
year-old plan to desegregate 
Texas colleges and avert loss 
of $300 million in federal aid.

The judge gave Texas 45 
days to negotiate a settlement 
with the U.S. Department o f 
Education.

been elected to serve as 
Recording Secretary of the 
local group beginning with 
the new year as of June 1.

29 y n ,  ago
Roy R. Priest o f Rankin, 

Texas, former 83rd District 
Attorney, has announced he 
is a candidate for judge of the 
112th Judicial District of 
Texas. The district is com
posed of Pecos, Upton, Croc
kett, Sutton and Kimble 
Counties.

29 yrs. ago
Arthur Byrd Phillips, Jr., 

son of Mr. and Mrs. Arthur 
Byrd Phillips, of Ozona, Tex
as, has successfully qualified 
for Aviation Cadet Training 
as Pilot with the United 
States Air Force, the Com
mander of the 3502nd per
sonnel processing squadron. 
Lackland AFB, San Antonio, 
has announced.

29 yrs. ago
Five members from the 

Ozona Woman’ s Qub at
tended the Sixth District, 
TFWC, convention in Brown- 
wood Monday and Tuesday. 
Mrs. Max Schneemann, 
president of the local club, 
was delegate and Mrs. Ste
phen Perner was alternate. 
Also attending were Mrs. 
Charles Williams, Sr., Mrs. 
M. B. Flippen and Mrs. 
Hubert Baker.

29 yrs. ago
Jim Dudley, serving his 

second term as Crockett 
County treasurer, this week 
announced his candidacy for 
another term in the office.

29 yrs. ago
The Ozona Woman’ s For

um Bridge Club met Thurs
day, April 1, at the Coun
try Club. Hosts were Mr. and 
Mrs. Jess Marley and Mr. 
and Mrs. C. O. Walker. High 
went to Mr. and Mrs. Jack 
Williams, second high was 
won by Mr. and Mrs. Bill 
Clegg, traveling prize went 
to Mr. and Mrs. James 
Childress, and Mr. and Mrs. 
Charles W illiam s, won 
bingo.

29 yrs. ago
Basketball Coach and Mrs. 

J. A. Pelto are the parents of 
a son, their first child, born 
Friday morning in a San 
Angelo hospital. He has been 
named Monty Arthur.

29 yrs. ago
Description of Mr. O.H.S.
Hair, Jody Jones; Eyes: 

Charles Sowders; Height: 
Kenneth Phillips; Mouth: 
Ronnie McMullan;Physique: 
Mike Clayton; Ears: Sonny 
H enderson; Feet: Kent 
Chapman; Clothes: Buddy 
Gibbs; Hands: Charles Gar- 
litz; Personality: Graham 
Childress; Most fun on a 
Date: Fred Shoubrouek; Des
cription of Miss O.H.S.— 
Hair: Barbara Bonn; Eyes; 
Billie Larvan; Height: Wan
da Carden; Mouth: Sandra 
(Loud) Brewer; Ears: Ann 
Baggett; Personality: Ann 
Ratliff; Feet: Shirley Kost; 
Hands: Jane Adams; Most 
fun on a date: Ann Ratliff; 
Laugh: Bobo Cunningham; 
Legs: Greenie Fields.

Robin Jones Memorial Fund

Severance, Fuel Taxes
The lawmakers’ dilemma 

is deciding whether to raise 
taxes to make up for a $2.3 
billion revenue shortfall or 
cut the state budget. The re
cession, the recent drop o f 
worldwide oil prices and the 
loss o f federal funds have all 
contributed to the problem.

Gov. Mark White has pro
posed an $800 million in
crease in “ sin taxes” (on 
alcohol, tobacco and amuse
ment machines).

Lt. Gov. Bill Hobby favors 
temporarily increasing oil and 
gas severance taxes to finance 
a $2 billion endowment to 
state universities and colleges.

Comptroller Bob Bullock 
favors a nickel increase in the 
gasoline tax which would 
raise $850 million.

Two other proposals, to 
rai.se $100 million by raising 
fees for state services and 
licenses and $518 million—  
one time only— by speeding 
up tax payments, are already 
working their ways through 
the legislative process.

f S ^ t h e
b \W

PRESENTED BY THE 
STATE BAR OF TEXAS

Q: I have read about the 
30-day provision in the Texas 
divorce laws. What i would like to 
know is —when did this law go 
into effect?

A: A Texas statute in efiect 
since January 1, 1974, provides 
that for 30 days following a 
divorce, the parties may marry no 
one except each other.

A marriage to a third person 
that begins during this 30 days is 
“voidable, not void,” which means 
it may be challenged, but it is 
effective unless someone questions 
it. The law further states that the 
later marriage is deemed valid in 
case o f  a conflict between the two 
marriages, unless, again, someone 
proves the second  marriage void.

one who sells, trades or otherwise 
transfers a vehicle shall also de
liver the current license receipt and 
a properly assigned Certificate o f  
Title. This document will show 
you as the owner, with the lender 
holding a first lien against the car.

The ColonePs Pipe Shop
in San Angelo 

\  Southwest Plaza

V  PIPES!
Accessories, Lighters 

Custom Blended Tobaccos 
Walk-in Cigar Humidor

Nat Sharman Premium C igarettas  
Imported C igarettes  

Phone 944-3322 Mail Order Service

Special Session
The action o f the House 

in the next few days is all- 
important because only the 
House can initiate a tax bill. 
Speaker Lewis so far has been 
adamant against raising taxes, 
opting instead to try and cut 
$1.5 billion out o f the budget. 
While some lawmakers fear 
that even major legislation 
will be sacrificed while they 
struggle to get a tax increase, 
others are predicting quietly 
that it’s already too late. A 
special session will be needed 
to finalize the state budget.

As if matters weren’t com
plicated enough, Bullock is 
expected this week to lower 
the state’s revenue estimates 
even more, triggering either 
more cuts or more taxes.

Bullock said last week the 
real crunch for state govern
ment will come in 1985.

His gloomy predictions 
have prompted a good many 
lawmakers to consider delay
ing approval o f the budget 
or approving only a one-year 
budget to buy time. If in time 
his predictions prove too 
low, they can avoid raising

Q: I bought a car last year on 
credit but I still haven’t received 
any paper to show that I own it. 
Isn’t the car lot, by law, supposed 
to give me a copy o f the title?

A: Yes, you should have 
received a duplicate copy o f  the 
title. Texas law requires that any-

Q: 1 would like to adopt my 
wife's children now that the 
natural father has consented. 
What are the general requirements 
in Texas for doing so? By the way, 
the children were born in another 
state, although we have lived in 
Texas over a year.

A: Unless your wife’s divorce 
decree has a contrary provision, 
the children are under the jurisdic
tion o f  the Texas court after you 
have lived in Texas this long. If the 
natural father’s rights to his chil
dren are terminated by court 
decree, you can then move to 
adopt them. The natural father’s 
consent to this “termination" must 
be shown to the Court by affidavit 
before you can become their 
father.

Mr. and Mrs. A. S. Lock in 
memory o f Mr. Pat Wester, 
Mr. Wylie McDaniel, Mrs. 
Kenneth Corder.

Bernice Jones in memory 
o f Mr. Pat Wester, Mr. 
Wylie McDaniel, Mr. Bill 
Lehmberg.

Mr. and Mrs. Dempster 
Jones in memory of Mr. 
Hugh Childress, Mr. Elmer 
Haire, Mr. W. A. Wilson, 
Mrs. Kenneth Corder.

Mr. and Mrs. Roy Pearson 
in memory of Mrs. Paul 
Perner.

The Woman’ s Forum in 
memory of Mr. George Bun- 
ger, Mr. Hugh Childress, Jr.

Bernice Jones in memory 
of Mrs. Paul Perner, Mr, 
Romuelo Vela.

Mr. and Mrs. W. T. Stokes 
in memory of Mrs. Paul 
Perner.

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur Phil
lips in memory of Mr. Hugh 
Childress Jr., Mrs. Kenneth 
Corder, Mrs. Bill Friend, 
Mr. Wylie McDaniel, Mr. 
Bill Lehmberg, Mrs. Bess 
Cameron.

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Carson 
in memory of Mrs. Paul 
Perner.

Elmer Haire, Mrs. Alice 
Locke.

Bernice Jones in memory 
of Mrs. Alice Locke.

Mr, and Mrs. J. D. Brown 
memory of Mr. E. C.in

Hatton, Mr. James Joslin, 
Mr. J. W. McDaniel, Mr. 
Ross Beardmore, Mrs. Alice 
Locke.

Bernice Jones in memory 
of Mr. James Joslin, Mr. 
Ross Beardmore.

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur Phil
lips in memory of Mr. Ross 
Beardm ore, Mrs. A lice 
Locke, Mrs. Paul Perner, 
Mr. E. C. Hatton.

Mr. and Mrs. Roy Pear
son in memory of Mr. Thadd 
Tabb, Mrs, Rae Tidwell.

Bernice Jones in memory 
of Mrs. Audra Moore, Mr. 
Thadd Tabb.

Mr. and Mrs. J. D. Brown 
in memory o f Mr. Hugh 
Childress, Mrs. Paul Perner, 
Mr. Romulo Vela, Mr. Den
nis Rhea Mansfield, Mr.

The only President to be 
elected unanimously by 
the Electoral College was 
George Washington, in 1789 
and 1792.

THANKS
To those who voted for and 

supported me in the school board

election Saturday.

Van Miller

Ozona

Business

And
Professional

Guide

Our Remote Control Converter Can Give
Your 12 Channel TV Set 18 Channels

See Our Office Converter Display
Ozona TV System

1002 Ave. E

OZONA DAY 
CARE CENTER 

Methodist Church 
PHONE 392-3641 
BIRTH TO 13 YRS. 
fulltime or drop-in 

7:45 a.m. to 6 p.m.

WELDING 
General & Oilfield 

24 Hr. Service 
Ph. 392-3029

VILLAGE BARBER SHOP 
Regular Haircuts 

Razor Cuts-Layer Cuts 
and Men’ s Hair Styling 

Jim Caldwell

WHITEHOUSE CO. 
GULF PRODUCTS 
Hunting Supplies 

Deer Leases
Ph. 392-3912. 705-11th St. 

6:00 a .m .-10:00 p .m .

MAXINE’ S 
FLOWER SHOP 

Fresh Cut-Pot Plants 
Artificial Arrangements 
Gifts For All Occasions 

Ph. 392-2648

CAMERAS TWO 
Photography and 

Frame Shop 
404 Ave. J 
392-2256

VFW POST 6109 
Regular Meetings 

Third Tuesday 
In Each Month 

8 P.M.

OZONA BUTANE CO. 
Propane Gas 

Sales and Service 
1108 Ave. E 
Ph. 392-3013

THE LINE 
Party Merchant 
14 Mi. E off MO 

Beer-Liquor-Wine 
Ph. 387-2956

THE BAGGETT AGENCY 
Insurance 

Your Protection 
is our Profession 

1114 Ave. E-392-2606

‘Everything for the Home’ 
at

BROWN FURNITURE CO. 
906 Ave. E 

Ph. 392-2341

J.W. MOTOR PARTS

Auto Parts & Supplies 
606 11th St.

392-2343

FIRST BAPTIST 
CHURCH

Dr. S.N. Lanham, Pastor 
Sunday School 9:45 a.m. 
Morning Worship 11:00 
Evening Worship 7:00 
Prayer Service W ed.7:30

WANTED 
ALL SINGLES 

18 and up—to attend 
the growing Singles Class 

First Baptist Church 
Sunday 9:45 A.M.

ROYAL AMBASSADORS 
[Scouting Program] 

Boys lst-12th grades 
Each Wednesday at 6 p.m 

First Baptist Church

SKAIN’ S GARAGE 
Welding & General Repair 

24 Hr. Wrecker Service
392-3110 392-3505

MARY KAYE 
COSMETICS 
Ruth Hester 
Ph. 392-2051 

205 Ave. J
38-tfc

SPORT SHACK 
T-Shirts-Transfers 

Deer Leases 
1102 Ave. 1392-3382

B&C AUTOMOTIVE 
Complete Auto Repair 

& Auto Needs 
Ph. 392-2016 
403-1st Street
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JIM'S
FOODWAY

REGULAR or BEEF

OSCAR MAYER 
WIENERS

.1«

USDA CHOICE “P.S/'

BONELESS
M OD VALUE

CMCKM&T ̂ SLICED BACON

i

A Taste Of Spring . . .
Fresh asparagus is one of the signs that spring is 
really here again. The season for fresh asparagus 
is short; so enjoy it often.
Look for those fresh green stalks that are crisp, 
yet tender with compact, pointed tips. Fresh as
paragus should be kept cool— below 45°F— and 
moist. Wrap the base of the asparagus in a damp 
paper towel, and store in the coldest part of the 
refrigerator for two or three days.
To use, wash the tips carefully to be sure all traces 
of dirt and sand are removed. Pay special attention 
to the scales, too. These are favorite hiding places 
for sand to hide. Break each stalk as far down as it 
snaps easliy. Steam or simmer the asparagus in a 
small amount of water just until tender, about 10 
minutes. Season as desired.

!■
PKG

U S D A  C H O IC E  "P .S ."  BEEF

CNUCK STEAK
U S D A  IN S P E C T E D

PORK CHOPS s r'"
U S D A  IN S P E C TE D

PORK RIBS
LEAN & TENDER

STEW ING
BEEF

C u b es lb

BO N ELESS i d ' ' ' !

FRESH & LEAN 
CHUCK QUALITY

GROUND
BEEF

rnSTTERBER
TENDERIZED

CHUCK
STEAK

""’̂ ^ " ’’" " " ^ T m c E S  EFFECTIVE  T H U R S D A Y . A P R IL  7 th ru  Monday April 11

/  /

( AMOL sCH(.X> (ilN S 
I'lMf C to m  o f  C'.ONSUVf FT AFF AIRS

Carol S crogg in s
D irector O f C on su m er A ffa irs
P.O. B ox 33160
San A nton io. T X  78 23 3

1 m

^  Y o ^ c ^ 't  buy  better.
L IM IT  R IG H T S  R ESERVED

CUT

GREEN 
BEANS

1 S V 2 -0 Z
CANS

YOUR CHOICE:

CANNED 
VEGETABLES

•NEW 
POTATOES 

•CREAM  
STYLE 
or WHOLE!. 
KERN EL  ...s 
CORN

• OR SWEET 
PEAS

ASSORTED

GOOD VALUE 
SOFT DRINKS

12-OZ
CANS

WGOOU VALUE niNNERS

MACARONI AND

714 OZ 
BOXES

H A LV E S  or S L IC E D  Regular Peoches
O A i i y c n  C D I I I T s i - ' c e D ' C r u s h e d  o r  ' 

V U H I I R E I I  r n u i  I  C H U N K E D  P IN E A P P LE i
1 5 y 4 -0 Z  $1  
C A N S  I

T .V . B R A N D

TOMATO SAUCE
. TOMATO« 
PPASTE ^ 6 OZ $ '  

C A N S 1 Rs-oz ' $1 
_J V  C A N S  I

T.V. Syrup or Lite Pack ^  ^  uuuu vaiue

Fruit Cocktail Z C A N S  Paper Towels
T.V. Brand Good Value-Crearhy or Chunky

Tomato Juice C AN^ I  6 9  Peanut Butter
^  ^ |i| Good Value-A

Flour

Good Value

Good Value-All Purpose

JU M B O
ROLL

i 18-OZ 
JAR

T.V. Non-Dairy

Creamer
Good Value WW WW vaiuc-i-»ooui icu

Pinto Beans til .9 9  Bathroom Tissue
Good Value-Assorted

5 LB
BAG

8-ROLL
PKG

DEL MONTE
Pineapple & | { A c  
G rapefruit Drink D S I

46 OZ.

HELD'S -lOZEa

‘ LARGE T O c  
EGGS # 7

VAN CAMPS

PORK AND 9 / $ 1 0 0  
BEANS u OZ. '

R.C. COLA R.C. 100 
Diet Rite Cola 
Lipton Tea ^  h  yu^

REG. & DIET iT

6 12 OZ. PKG. M
Hamburger or Dill

Pickles 32 OZ. ■ w

RUBY
RED GRAPEFRUIT

OR S J U IC E  ORANCES

FRESH C A L IF O R N IA

ASPARAGUS .B .8 9
C A L IF O R N IA  "RED R IP E ”

STRAWBERRIES^^'.TS
U.S. #1 R U S S E T ^ ^

POTATOES « T
Y E LLO W  T E X A S

ONIONS 5 lbsM
N 1 r 1 I 'M  ^ m m  peppers
Fresh (

Bean Sprouts
5 .„ *1

.7 9  Green Cabbage lb. 1 4
Garden Fresh

FRO ZEN A S S O R T E D
8-O Z ' P 1  
C T N S  I

Assorted Blended

8 0 Z  
TU B E S

$

* 1

GOOD VALUE POT PIES 3
B U T T E R M IL K  or H O M E S T Y L E

BISCUITS 5
O . L .  S I
m i BO W LS I

Pizza Shedd's Spread soz. ,3 9

0  ^  Good Value Soft

I Vegetables BAĜ ^1 Margarine
Good Value-Assorted

Concentrated Juice-------------------------- Shredded Cheddar or Mozzarella ^

I Citrus Blend .7 9  0  Cheese ;.°i M
T.V. Non-Dairy Good Value Corn Oil

Coffee Creamer 2   ̂V  ̂  Margarine Golden
Quarters

1-LB
CTN .5 9

STOKE HOUR!

9 \ &  11™STREET OZONA T E YI C A  7i3fl AM-6:30 PM FRI-SAT
. . .  HOME O W N E D  i  O P E R A T E D  CLOSED SUNDAY

U s
UNITED
SUPERS
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Tips For Gardeners Child S a f e t y  t o  be m a n d a t o r y
Mr. and Mrs. Gary Buck 

Mitchell spent the Easter 
weekend at the ranch where 
they entertained her family.

From The Ozona Garden  
Club by M rs. B ailey Post

Since I’m writing this be- 
t^^ore Easter I dare not predict

freeze, but we very often 
^^ave a severe one about this 
|;«time. Every shrub, tree and 
? :̂ l̂ant seems to have burst 
>iorth with its new foliage, so 
^ I ’m hoping our area will 
*; escape this year. The foliage 
t4s never as beautiful after a 
ijicilling freeze.

C hrysan th em u m s are 
^'sprouting now so its time to 

divide crowded clumps. Save 
^The smallest plants on the 
ĵ  edges of the clumps, as these 
iJwill be the strongest, dis- 
*'6ard others. Replant in a 
Vrsunny location, placing the 

plants 6 to 12 inches apart, 
; ;depending on selection.

Morning glories are old 
: favorites for quickly shading 
^'a porch or covering a fence 
."with flowers. Good selections 
£.include Heavenly Blue, Scar- 
£'lett O’ Hara (crimson) and 
 ̂ Pearly Gates (white). For 

^*white flowers and a pleasing 
t; fragrance try mixing the 

night-blooming morning 
;,glories known as moon- 
.;flowers with other types.

Keep the summer heat in 
>mind when choosing annuals 
‘ for your summer garden.
. Marigolds are sure to pro- 

. ’ duce cheerful color and de-
* mand little attention even 

through the hottest months. 
Make successive plantings

.;for a continuous display. 
Janie, a dwarf selction of 

- marigold, thrives in Texas 
■ and so does Orange Fire- 
' works, a 14-inch tall bright- 

j£'orange selection.
Ageratums also prosper in 

. full sun, the selection Blue 

. Danube grows low. Another
* vigorous heat-tolerant creep
ing annual is Polka Dot. 
They are a periwinkle which 
have white flowers with a 
bright red center.

1 notice the roses have new

■SBa o w u ^  \
\A id e 6

KEVIN MASON 
Bride Elect of 
Scott Hannon

has made bridal selections

growth so to help prevent 
blackspot, powdery mildew, 
and rust, spray plants with 
Funginex according to label 
directions. If aphids are pres
ent on tender new growth, or 
thrips on flower buds, also 
apply Malathion.

Be grooming your horti
culture plants for the April 21 
Flower Show. The Garden 
Club Workshop will be held 
April 11 at the Civic Center 
at 1:00 p.m.

M/ss Mayfield 

engaged to 

Mr. Brooks
Mr. and Mrs. John Carter 

Mayfield Jr. of Juno, Texas 
announce the engagement of 
their daughter, Grace Irene 
to Mr. Terry Dane Brooks of 
Sonora, the son of Mr. and 
Mrs. Roger I. Brooks of 
Burnet.

Miss Mayfield is a grad
uate of Central High School 
in San Angelo. She attended 
Angelo State University and 
is now employed as a Medi
cal Records secretory at Sid 
Peterson Hospital in Kerr- 
ville.

Mr. Brooks graduated 
from Sul Ross University 
with a Masters Degree in 
Animal Science. He is em
ployed at the Texas A&M 
Experiment Station out of 
Sonora.

The wedding is to take 
place in June.

W o m e n s
s o ftb a ll
to  m e e t

The Ozona Women’ s Soft- 
ball League will be holding a 
meeting April 11 at 7:00 p.m. 
at the Chamber of Commerce 
building.

All team representatives 
must attend. Fifty dollar 
entry fee is due on this date.

In 1981, 68 children under 
age 4 died as a result of 
traffic accidents in Texas. 
Safety leaders across the 
state are urging mandatory 
child safety seats to cut down 
those numbers which repre
sent personal tragedy for all 
involved,”  said George R. 
Gustafson, executive director 
of the Texas Safety Associa
tion.

Mandatory child safety 
seats was a key recom
mendation of the Texas Task 
Force on Traffic Safety, a 17- 
member group chaired by 
Colonel James B. Adams, 
director of the Texas Depart
ment of Public Safety.

Legislation mandating 
child safety devices for 
children under 4 passed the

Patients receiving treat
ment in the Crockett Coun
ty Hospital last week were: 

Trinidad Alvarado 
Cruz Trevino*
Carol Reed*
Martin Sanchez 
Jackie King 
Pat Reyes*
Robert Augustine*
Aldolfo Augustine*
Aldolfo Rodriguez*
Juan Rodriguez*
Patricia Lara*
Terry Threadgill*
Calfin Black*
Mary Hillman*
Justin Adams*
H. O. Hoover*
Katy Goodman*
T. C. Goodman* 
Guadalupe Juarez*
Peery Holmsley 
George Samuel Hodges* 
Charles Williams*
Lisa Tinsley 
Byron Reeves 
Debra Johnson 
Ruth White 
Antonio Villarreal 
Julia Cervantez 
Consuelo Sanchez*
Elia Swearingen*

* denotes dismissal

DUPLICATE BRIDGE
Mrs. John Childress and 

Mrs. Gene Williams won the 
top spot in Duplicate Bridge 
Club play Saturday at the 
Country Club. Second place 
went to Mrs. Robert Cox and 
Mrs. Sherman Taylor.

In play Sunday Mrs. Cox 
and Mrs. Tom Montgomery 
were first, and Mrs. Chil
dress and Mrs. Williams, 
second.

CARD OF THANKS
Thank you for the pray

ers, for the kind words, for 
the beautiful flowers, for the 
thoughtful cards, visits, food 
and your presence, we thank 
you so very much.

Mom (or Aunt Aud or 
Gammer) had so much love 
to give and we all were the 
lucky recipients.

May God bless you all.
Kirby Moore and family
Buddy Moore and family 

6-ltp

Texas Senate and is being 
considered in the House.

“ Although there is no 
doubt that people of all ages 
will have a better chance of 
surviving crashes if they are 
wearing occupant protection 
devices, restraints for young 
children are crucial because 
of anatomical and physiolo
gical reasons,”  Gustafson 
said.

Dr. Dale Coin, director of 
the Pediatric Trauma Center 
of Parkland Memorial Hospi
tal in Dallas, has explained 
those factors in testimony 
during this legislative ses
sion.

According to Coin: “ An 
unrestrained child in an auto 
accident is more likely to be 
seriously injured than an 
unrestrained adult. Because 
of his smaller body mass. 
The unrestrained child is 

catapulted through the car as 
an “ unguided missile”  upon 
impact. The risk of serious 
injury is age related, with a 
disproportionate number of 
deaths occurring in infants 
under one year of age.”

“ The anatomic differences 
of young children in part 
explain their predisposition 
to serious injury. The rela
tively large head of a child 
and the high center of gravity 
result in a higher percentage 
of serious head and chest 
injuries than occur in adults. 
Muscle mass, which offers 
some protection in adults, is 
less well developed in child
ren. The flexibility of the rib 
cage predisposes a child to 
greater risk of injury to the 
chest and upper abdominal 
organs. The relatively large 
size of the head, the thin 
skull, and the less well pro
tected spinal column in
crease the risk of central 
nervous sustem in jury ,”  
Coin said.

Gustafson pointed out that

Lad ies
golf
w in n e rs

Weekly winners in Ladies 
Golf at the Country Club 
were Billie Gene Baggett, 
low gross and low putts and 
Sherry Bailey, low net.

A new trophy was started 
and will terminate Sept. 1. 
Winner will be the golfer that 
pars number 3 and 9 the 
most times on golf day. 
Sherry Bailey pared number 
3 for the day.

Other golfers were Jonesy 
W illiam s, Katy Jones, 
Jeanette Bailey, Monte San- 
ker, and Bobbie Fatout.

i
Selected

S p r i n g  F  a s h i o n s

Prophecy Intuitions 
Catalina

Sale begins Thursday

S t o « «

unrestrained children are not 
only k great risk during 
accidents, but also in sudden 
stops.

“ It is easy for parents to 
assume that a child is safe 
riding in an adult’s arms. 
Unfortunately, that is not 
true. The Insurance Institute 
for Highway Safety reports 
that an adult’ s body often 
becomes a battering ram, 
crashing the child into the 
instrument panel and wind
shield,”  Gustafson said.

He pointed out that most 
child safety seats accom
modate children up to 40 
pounds and 40 inches. 
“ Legislation now under con
sideration assumes that 
many 4-year-olds have reach
ed those limitations, and 
indeed many have. The im
portant thing, however, is for 
parents to be guided by their 
own children’s needs. Be
cause the seats are designed 
to distribute the force of an 
impact over a large area of 
the body, a child in a safety 
seat is better protected than 
one of the same weight 
category riding in a safety

A^. Bunger 
is b r  idge  
hostess

Mrs. George Bunger was 
hostess for bridge at the 
Country Club Thursday.

Winning high score was 
Mrs. Bob Bailey and second 
high went to Mrs. Clay 
Adams. Mrs. Joe Friend won 
the club bingo and Mrs. 
Gene Williams won the Char
lotte Phillips bingo.

Others playing were Mrs. 
Bill Baggett, Mrs. Joe Bean, 
Mrs. John Childress, Mrs. 
Hugh Childress, Mrs. Arthur 
Kyle, Mrs. Bill Cooper, Mrs. 
Sherman Taylor, Mrs. Evart 
White, Mrs. Charles Wil
liams and Mrs. Jack Wil
liams.

belt. Parents would be well 
advised to keep buckling 
their children into safety 
seats until they have exceed
ed the weight and height 
recom m endations o f the 
manufacturer, regardless of 
the age,”  Gustafson said.

“ Twenty-three states and 
the District of Columbia have 
child passenger protection 
laws; two others have passed 
legislation which is awaiting 
their governors’ signatures. 
That means Texas has the 
opportunity to become the 
26th state to ensure safer 
traveling for its young child
ren,”  Gustafson said.

Mr. and Mrs. Howard 
Davis of Pecos, spent the 
weekend here with their 
daughter and her family, Mr. 
and Mrs. Douglas Moore and 
Misty Dawn.

Nationally Advertised K6ood NouMkMpinĝ AnMIHS

M o r n i n g  O l o r y

B a c k  R e lie f* M a t t r e s s e s
fam ous for Q u a lity  since 1903

Brown Furniture Co.

MUSIC LOVERS
For your shopping convenience

KELSEY MUSIC CENTER 
SAN ANGELO, TEXAS

will be at the Inn of the West Annex 
Ozona, Sunday, April 9, 1983 Room 133

From 8:00 a,m, to 6:00 p.m.
We offer a truckload discount sale on all items.
We service what we sell and welcome special
jorders.We will have our catalogues with us.j

YAMAHA KEYBOARDS MUSICAL ACCESSORIES
MUSICAL INSTRUMENTS GUITARS & AMPUFIERS

STRINGS AND THINGS

VISA AND MASTERCHARGE ACCEPTED 
MARVIN KELSEY, OWNER 
9 W. BEAUREGARD 
SAN ANGELO, TEXAS 
[915]655-3153

Sunday
Mark
14:22-42
Monday
Mark
13:1-13
Tuesday
Mark
13:24-37
Wednesday
Mark
14:10-21
Thursday
John
13:21-38

One hundred sixty-two feet high and 
one hundred forty-seven feet wide Napo
leon built his arch of triumph. Proudly it 
rises above the Place de I'Etoile remind
ing the world of an Emperor’s early victor
ies —  and later defeats.

On the road from Bethphage to Jeru
salem centuries before there had been 
another arch of triumph. Nature had 
fashioned it of palm trees. Beneath their 
bowing branches the Prince of Peace 
rode into the city that was to crucify Him.

Friday Saturday 
John John 
15:1 16:16-33
1fi-4 Scriptures selected by The American Bible Society

Jesus, unlike Napoleon, never had 
need of a gigantic monument to help the 
world remember Him. The doors of a mil
lion sanctuaries bespeak His victory. Men 
pass through them not to gaze upon the 
majesty of carved stone, but to worship 
and serve the Son of God.

Napoleon bought for himself a tran
sient glory at the price of other men's 
blood.

Jesus bought for all men eternal life —  
at the price of His Own Blood!

C opyright 1 98 3  K e is ter A d vertis in g  S erv ice  
and Williams Newspaper Features Syndicate, Inc. 
P .O . Box 8 0 2 4 , C h a rlo tte s v ille , V a . 2 2 9 0 6

This series of ads is being published and sponsored by the Ozona 

business firms in the interest of a stronger community.

L-B M o to r  Co., Inc. 
Ozona N ational Bank 
Ozona Butane Co. 
Jim 's Foodway

Brown Furniture
Ozona TV System
South Texas Lmbr. Co.
W h ite 's  A uto  

Ozona Stockman
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HEAVY GRAIN FED BEEF BONELESS

CHUCK
ROAST

USDA GRADE A

WHOLE
FRYERS

EXTRA LEAN CHUCK QUALITY GUAR. 8 0 %  LEAN a  m

. . .  LB. I
HEAVY GRAIN FED BEEF BONELESS AR M  a h  h h

SWISS STEAK u
HEAVY GRAIN FED BEEF BONELESS a  h  a a

CHUCK STEAK ^ 1 ”*
OSCAR MAYER SLICED M EAT/ BEEF/ THICK BEEF n A

BOLOOHA 9 9 *
OSCAR MAYER SLICED a  h  a a

CHOPPED HAM
OSCAR MAYER SLICED a  h  ^ a

HAM  A CHEESE X
OSCAR MAYER SLICED C O H O  C  W  1  O

SALAMI X
OSCAR IVIAYER FINEST QUALITY SLICED C J M C O

BACON pkI ^ 2 * ’

KRAFT DINNER

&  CHEESE

7 ' / 4  O Z .

BOXES I

HEALTH & BEAUTY AID SAVINGS

EASIER TO SWALLOW

BAYER 
ASPIRIN 99
CHEWABLE ASPIRIN 
ORANGE FLAVORED

CHILDREN'S
A b a y e r 69

FOR UPSET STOMACH__rut\ urjci jiumA

PEPTO- 
m  BISMOL 1

ROLL-ON ANTI-PERSPIRANT REG/UNSC.

DRY IDEA
SELF ADJUSTING SHAMPOO

SILKIENCE
SELF ADJUSTING CONDITIONER

SILKIENCE

$ | 5 9

$ | 5 9

HORMEL VIENNA A  ^  h  | | | |

SAUSAGE 2  ĉ ŝ
B E H Y  CROCKER ASSORTED HAMBURGER

HELPER 9 9 *
AAAERICAN BEAUTY ELBO-RONI OR LONG

SPAGHETTI FR̂ 9 9 *
DISHWASHING LIQUID ^  ■  A Q

DAW N Irf
LITTLE FRISKIES FISH/ LIVER DRY a  A A A

CAT FOOD
ZIPLOC SANDWICH a  h  m q

BAGS...................
ZIPLOC STORAGE a  h  m a

BAGS pkŜ
BONUS PAK PLASTIC WRAP V  J W r

HANDI-W RAP Rou 7 9 *
shurfine O A c

COFFEE CREAMER

s H u s n m m  SHURFINE
M a r g a r in e
QUARTERS

PILLSBURY ALL READY

ORE-IDA CRINKLE CUT a  h  a q

POTATOES pkI
' S I  2 9  DOWNYFLAKE HOME STYLE

PIE CRUST LsozPKc’ l  WAFFLES 'kf: 7 9 *
O  ,0 a ,  $ 1 0 0  P E TR ,TZ  APPLE OR 5  -  , 9

,L Eo"* ^  * CHERRY PIE  ̂V ’
A B  A  '/> g a l  $ 1 0 0  MORTON FAMILY PAK GLAZEO $  N  1 9ORAHGE JUICE b t l  I  DONUTS pk “

I^FFILIATED 
FOODS INC

MEMBER STORE i m i1x1 u J U

PRICiS EFFECnVI APRIL 7 -13 , 1983 
WE RESERVE THE RIGHT TO LIMIT QUANTITIES 

W E ACCEPT FOOD STAMPS
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OZONA HIGH SCHOOL
TRACK-GOLF-TENNIS

1983 SCHEDULE
TRACK SCHEDULE

VARSITY GIRLS VARSITY BOYS J.V. BOYS 8TH TG&B] 7TH GRADE 1G&B1February 25-2o 
MEtfch 4 
MEU*ch 5 
Miu-ch 11 
March 12 
March 18 
March 18 
March 25 
March 26 
March 31 
April 7 
April 9 
April 22

Junction

Iraan
Ozona

Sonora

Colorado City 
District 6-AAA Col 

City

Ft. Stockton

Junction

Eldorado
Ozona

San Angelo 
San Angelo 
MonsdiEUis

Brady
District 6-AAA Ozona

Junction

Eldorado
Ozona

Sonora

Fr. Dist. Bidlinger 
District-Ozona

Junction
Eldorado

[B] at WaU 
[G] at Big Lake

Sonora

[G]-District, Col. City 
[B]-District, Ballinger

Junction
Eldorado

[B] at Wall 
[G] at Big Lsdee

Sonora

[G] District, Col. City 
[B] District, BidUnger

COACHES-Pete COACHES-Rip SeweU,
Maldonado, Becky David McWilliams, COACHES-Gene Hood, Don COACHES- Terry McCulloch
Allen Milby Sexton Payne, Thomas Hsmson CeetoI Sessom

GOLF SCHEDULE

GIRLS BOYS
February 11-12 Ft. Stockton
FebruEtry 17-18 San Angelo
February 25-26 Ft. Stockton
March 4 Iraan
March 5 Iriuui
March 8 Rankin
March 11 Crane
March 15 Coloriulo City [District Play]
Msuch 18 Ozona
March 21 Crane [District Play]
Miu’ch 28 Iraan [District Play]
April 7 Sonora [District Play]
April 8 San Angelo [District
April 11 Bedlinger [District Play]
AprU 18 Ozona [District Play]

COACH-Jack Probst ------------

■'WK '***

TENNIS SCHEDULE

Girls Varsity Track 
District Meet

THURSDAY, APRIL? 
at Colorado City

Sponsored By These Ozone Businesses:

SONNY'S D R IV l-IN  GKO. fENTON'S W4TER STA.

P iP t 'S  RESTUARANT OZONA TOEViSfOM SYSTEM

WEST TEXAS WEED WASH SIZEMORE EUNERAL HOME

VARSITY [B&G] JUNIOR HIGH [B&G]
February 15 Big liEike H 4:00
February 22 Iraan T 4:00 Big Lake H 4:00
FebruEuy 24 Sonora H 4:00
February 25-26 Sonora Tourney Sonora Tourney
March 1 Big Lake T 4:00 Eldorado T 4:00
Mfuch 3 Eldorado H 4:00
March 4-5 Crane Tourney
MEu*ch 7 Eldorado H 4:00
MeucIi 8 IrEum H 4:00
MEurch 10 Sonora H 4:00 *
MEu*ch 11-12 IraEm Tourney
March 15 Sonora T 4:00
MEu*ch 17 Sonora T 4:00
March 18-19 Big Lake Tourney
March 22 Eldorado T 4:00
March 24 Big Lake T 4:00
MEurch 25-26 Ozona Tourney
April 5-6 Girls District at Sonora Girls District at Sonora
April 15-16 Boys District at Sonora Boys District at Sonora

CoEEch-Debbie Deaton Coach-Jeannine Perry

O J .B ., INC.
BROWN FURNITURE

DINA'S POCO TACO 

TTTE BISHOP WEEDING

I 10 G U lf  SOT SERVICE 

OZONA STEAK HOUSE 

OZONA NAI10NA1 BANK

DE lA  ROSA PLUMBING SER. 
M AYFIBD  CONSTRUaiON 

CIRCU BAR TRUCK CORRAL 

JAY M UER CONSTRUCTION 

THORNTON'S SUPERMARKET 
OZONA BIN OF THE WEST 

WESTERMAN DRUG

THORP'S lAUN-DRT 
SXAINS MOTOR CO.
UNITED DEPARTMENT STORE 
SOUTH TEXAS LUMBER CO.

C.C- WATER DIST.

VmOL GROWERS CENTRAL STORAGE THE LINE

KYLEKLEANOS

SM AU FASHIONS 

U U r WEEDING 
HAPPT HOLLOW 

MOORE OIL 

FESCO, INC.

MANESS TEXACO STATIONS OZONA QUICK STOP 

FOXWORTH-GALBRAITH B M A 'S  ROADSIDE GRO. 

JIM'S FOODWAY FIRST SAVINGS & lOAN
Ozono BixncA

THE BAG G En  AGENCY 
VfW  POST 6109

H  CHATO'S RESTAURANT 

SUBURBAN PROPANE 

OZONA BUTANE 

B&C AUTOMOTIVE

HORSTS WN 

WATSON'S 
WHITES AUTO 
WHITEHOUSE CO.

NICKS CHEVRON 
E&D GROCERY
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Crockett County 

Care Center News

BY ANN McCa r t n e y
DIRECTOR OF ACTIVITIES & SOCIAL CARE

Conservation-conscious 
lawn care is urged

Tuesday was the first day 
of a series of Easter parties 
for our Care Center resi
dents. Girl Scouts from 
Troops 129 and 91 (first and 
second graders) came and 
brought Easter baskets, pic
tures, a program, and re
freshm ents. Twenty-three 
Scouts, six leaders, nine 
brothers and sisters, three 
mothers, and two grandmo
thers were all in attendance. 
These little girls, and their 
leaders, really worked to 
make this a fine program.

Ceramics was held earlier 
in the week so that an Easter 
party, presented by Big 
Lake’ s W.M.U. ladies oLthe 
First Baptist Church, could 
be held in its time slot. They 
brought baskets, entertain
ment, our Bible study for the 
week, and lots of cookies, 
some of which were enjoyed 
following the evening meal. 
Thanks goes to this group 
also.

Wednesday afternoon we 
had our annual Easter pa
rade of hats. (The ones that 
were decorated on Monday) 
Easter music was provided 
while residents jokingly dis
played their funny hats. Nila 
Turnell was chosen for the 
prettiest award, Johnny Hen
derson the funniest award. 
Max Schneemann the crazi 
est award, and Maude Pet 
tit the best model award 
Awards were Easter bunnies 
made in ceramic class.

Friday afternoon the Pat
ten family brought a program 
of dance and song, complete 
with an Easter bunny and 
Easter baskets.

Easter Sunday services 
were held by members of the 
I nited Methodist Church. 
Maxine Henderson furnished 
Kaster flowers to add to the 
days events.

There were several bingo 
winners this week. Jesus 
Hernandez won the Baker’ s 
Jewelers award for March 
and Minnie Karr for April. 
Ramona Lugo won the El 
Chato dinner for two, Mag 
gie Crawford woh*.the ^ rst 
place gift certificate from 
Clayton’ s Village Drug and 
Ola Mills won the second 
place prize.

The United M ethodist 
Church furnished a film for 
our use this week, our ladies 
hair was fixed on Thursday, 
and Thursday afternoon all 
residents had an opportuni
ty to color some Easter eggs
s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s

Museum
Memorials

ssssssssssssssssss
Ms. Jean North in mem

ory of Mrs. Paul Perner, 
Mrs. Mary Alice Lock, mot
her of Mr. Jack Wilkins; Mr. 
Hugh Childress, Jr.; Mr, 
Ross Beardmore, Mrs. Imo- 
gene Friend; Mr. Pat Wes
ter, Mr. E. C, Hatton, fat
her of Mrs. John Parks.

Anonymous in memory of: 
Mr. Thad Tabb.

Mr, and Mrs. Dempster 
Jones, to the Tommy Chand
ler Memorial Fund, in mem
ory of; Mr. W. H. Lehin- 
berg, brother of Mrs. W, D. 
Cooper; Mr. Ross Beard- 
more, Mr. Thad Tabb.

Mr. and Mrs. R. A. Har
rell in memory of Mr. Ross 
Beardmore.

Memorials Chairman
Mrs. R. A. Harrell

Long-term  
credit th a t’s 
productive.

Federal 
Land 
Bank

Close to the land and the 
people who workit

WADE A. MOSLEY 
MANAGER 

Box 397 
Sonora, Texas

N

to be used on Sunday’ s tray.
Spanish Hour of Praise 

was held this week with a 
lovely song service on the 
guitars of several members. 
Nine church members were 
in attendance.

Dominoes were played on 
Monday morning and on 
Monday afternoon residents 
enjoyed a musical program 
given by Edith Owens,

Other volunteers this week 
included: Alice Ross, Doro
thy Doll, Veronica Tabbitt, 
Glenn Southard, Anna Bell 
Patrick, Alma Wilson, Sara 
Hignight, Sibyl Howell, 
Maude Couch, Polly Mayes 
and C. O. Welding Service 
and flowers from the Flower 
Basket, Big Lake W.M.U. 
members Jan Solomon, Opal 
Watkins, Jo Cook, with Rick 
Davenport in charge of the 
program.

Lois and Ivy Smith brought 
cookies and fruit cake, Judy 
Probst’s fourth grade class 
sent pictures and KRCT Ra
dio Station brought us money 
from their benefit basket
ball game. Thanks goes to 
Ross Alexander and David 
Young for sponsoring this 
event and to all volunteers 
who helped make this a 
special Easter week.

Conservation-conscious 
homeowners can take steps 
to reduce the water and 
energy demands of lawn care 
without lowering lawn stan
dards.

“ While lawns offer many 
aesthetic and recreational 
benefits, these may be off
set by high requirements for 
water and energy,”  says Dr. 
Richard Duble, turfgrass 
specialist with the Texas 

■Agricultural Extension Ser
vice, Texas A&M University 
System.

“ Mowing, watering, ferti
lizing, controlling pests and 
disposing of leaf clippings 
are all energy-consuming re
quirements of lawn care. 
During spring and summer 
months, watering the lawn 
and collecting and disposing 
of grass clippings place a 
heavy burden on cities for 
water and trash collection 
services. Grass clippings ac
count for more than 30 
percent of total trash collec
tions in some cities during 
spring and early summer,”  
notes Duble.

He offers several lawn 
maintenance practices to 
help homeowners reduce 
these requirements.

Reducing fertilizer appli
cations to maintenance lev- 
els-2  to 3 pounds of actual 
nitrogen per 1,000 square

feet of lawn per year-will go 
a long way toward reducing 
water and energy demands. 
(That’s 20 to 30 pounds of 
fertilizer containing 10 per
cent nitrogen.) Applying only 
maintenance levels of nitro
gen to lawns can reduce 
mowing requirements, water 
use, insect and disease prob
lems, and grass clippings.

“ Excessive fertilization is 
the single most important 
factor contributing to high 
water and energy demands 
for lawn care,”  contends 
Duble.

Another lawn care practice 
to reduce energy demands is 
returning or com posting 
grass clippings. Using a 
mulching mower can be ben
eficial if grass clippings are 
not composted, says the 
specialist. Regular mowing 
at weekly intervals will re
duce thatch accumulation 
caused by grass clippings.

Also, adopting proper wa
tering practices to reduce 
water use can save energy.

Reducing pesticide use to 
only essential applications to 
prevent loss of turf is another 
energy-saving practice.

Duble advises new home- 
owners to select and plant 
adapted, low-maintenance 
turfgrasses to reduce water 
and energy demands. Centi- 
pedegrass is ideally suited to

East Texas while buffalo- 
grass is adapted to much of 
West and North Texas. Both 
of these grasses have low 
maintenace requirem ents, 
yet provide a satisfactory turf 
cover for lawns.

In some situations, ground 
covers such as Asiatic jas
mine, English ivy or Liriope 
can reduce maintenance re
quirements effectively with
out sacrificing the benefits of 
a plant cover. In heavily 
shaded areas and on steep 
slopes, use these ground 
covers in place of grasses, 
suggests the specialist.

“ It is possible to enjoy the 
luxury of an attractive lawn 
and landscape,”  contends 
Duble, “ without excessive 
use of water and energy. In 
fact, the net water and 
energy balance for a lawn 
can be in favor of conser
vation.”

STYLE: 3002
NAME: Roper(fuliy leather lined) 

VAMP: Antelope (Moremma) 

TOP: Tan, 10" Shallow Scallop 

TOE: Jill with Toe Bug 
HEEL: B

Reg. 129«

7 9 » 5

OZONA 
BOOT & SADDLERY

CARD OF THANKS
May we take this oppor

tunity to express our deepest 
appreciation for all the lovely 
floral offerings, the food, 
cards and other expressions 
of sympathy on the death of 
our loved one. Your condo
lences hav'e made our loss 
easier to bear.

The family of
Felipe Vargas, Jr,

PAYING 9

More Muscle For Your Money!
HA VE YOU TAKEN 
A SECOND LOOK 

A T
First 

Savings'
ACCOUNT SERVICES?

Our N&w-Money 
Market Fund Is

%
INTEREST

Through April 30
We also offer the most affordable 

NOW (checking With Interest)
A CC O U N T In Town — Plus

C ertificates  
O f D eposit To  
Fit Y our Neecis

(With .25%  More Interest On M ostC.D. 's)

F I R S T  S A V IN G S
c:Yf-nd Jloan <̂ Yf‘i,i,ociation

OF FORT STO C K TO N

Ozona Branch
Village.Shopping Center 3 9 2 - 3  7 7 6

E V E R Y  A C C O U N T  O R .C E R T IF IC A T E  IN S U R E D  TO  $ 1 0 0 ,0 0 0  BY 
F E D E R A L  S A V IN G S  A N D  LO A N  IN S U R A N C E  C O R P O R A T IO N  (F S L IC ).

NOTICE
We Have Added Some More Services To

Bobby’s 
Painting Service
(Cabinets) CARPENTRY IN GENERAL

House Framing - House Re-modeling Additions -
Bathrooms - Kitchens - Carports - 

New Houses Built

ROORNG
Woodshingles - Composition, Tile, Spanish,

Gravel Roof - Tin

MASONARY
Brick Laying - Block Fireplaces -

Plastering - Cement Work - Slabs - 

Driveways - Ceramic Tile - Tarazzo

Floors Fbr Patios & Sidewalks

We Also Sell Carpet 
With Professional Installation 

Turn Key Jobs
Free Estimates Phone 392-3183

m o b i l e

LLU-

i-iUlll i-L

4422 NORTH CHADBOURNE SAN ANGELO, TX.
COME BY AND SEE OUR 14x70 2 Bedroom, 2 Both 

Home. This house features Hardboord Siding, 
Vaulted Ceiling in the living room and kitchen. Split 
Bedroom Arrangement. And can be yours for only

13,995 W ITH »I,399»» DOWN and PAYMENTS *178“  a MONTH  
WHY RENT? WHEN YOU CAN OWN!

.M RBRIli
> < /  f ,  h  o  t  p f

SPfCUIL
)  / / ,  f  f /  p f  >

WIST TEXAS BARBECUE
Every Friday

Begin serving a t 6:00 p.m .

A il the  trim m ings and a ll you can eat

*4.95
OZONA STEAK HOUSE

OZONA INN OF THE WEST
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B eef con feren ce  an d  show  set in O dessa
The first Permian Basin 

Beef Conference and Trade 
Show has been set for April 
16, at the Ector County Col
iseum Complex, Barns A&B.

The conference is design
ed to serve the livestock and 
agri-business community of 
West Texas and Southeas
tern New Mexico with up- 
to-date developments in the 
cattle industry, said Jim 
Mazurkiewicz, Ector County 
Extension Agent. “ We feel 
we have gathered a top slate 
of speakers for the program 
from several different facets 
of the beef cattle industry,”  
he said. “ We also expect a 
good turn-out for our trade 
show which will give cattle
men a good idea of some of 
the new equipment which is 
now available to them in the 
industry.”

Following an 8 to 9 a.m. 
registration in the barn, the 
morning session will kick-off 
with introductions scheduled 
to 'be delivered by Ector 
County rancher and Beef 
Corhmittee Chairman, Bus
ter Cole. Following Cole, 
President of the Texas and 
Southwestern Cattle Raisers

Association, Frates Seelig- 
son has been designated to 
speak on the challenges fac
ing the cattle industry today. 
At the completion of Seelig- 
son’ s address. Dr. Nelson 
Adams, Extension Livestock 
Specialist at Fort Stockton is 
set to present a talk on the 
selection and form involved 
in beef cattle selection.

At the completion of a 10 
a.m. trade show visit and 
coffee break the group will 
reassemble to hear Gary 
Smith of Texas A&M Uni
versity speak on feeder cattle 
types. The assembly will 
break for a barbecue lunch 
on the grounds at the con
clusion of Smith’ s presen
tation.

The afternoon session will 
start at 1:15 p.m. with Jim 
T heech of the Brenham bas
ed Mayfield Ranch present
ing a live animal demon
stration on the selection of 
replacement heifers. Cow 
conditioning and calving per
formance is next on tap with 
Frank Litterst, Extension 
Beef Cattle Specialist from 
Texas A&M University pre
senting an illustrated talk on

the subject.
Winding up the afternoon 

session following a second 
coffee break and trade show 
visit is Rod Bowling with 
Monfort of Colorado speak
ing on the cattle business 
today. Bowling’s talk will 
also recap some of the prob
lems and solutions which are 
to be presented at the con
ference during his summary.

Following the completion 
of the formal portion o f the 
program participants will re
ceive the chance to unwind 
and socialize during the 
“ Cowboy’ s Social”  which 
will complete the conference.

The conference is being 
sponsored by the Ector 
County Beef Committee, ran
chers, agri-businessmen and 
Extension personnel.

Pre-registration forms and 
further information may be 
obtained by contacting Jim 
Mazurkiewicz at the Ector 
County Extension o ffice , 
200-C West 3rd Street, Odes"- 
sa, Texas, 79761 phone 915- 
332-6262 or Dr. Nelson Ad
ams, Extension Livestock 
Specialist, Box 1298, Fort 
Stockton, 915-336-8585. Cost

of the conference for those 
pre-registrating prior to Ap-

Product safety 
lawsuits increase

The safety of products sold 
in America’ s marketplaces 
continue to grow in impor
tance and attention, accord
ing to Dr. Gary Nelson, a 
safety specialist with the 
Texas A&M University Sys
tem. The terms “ unreason
ably dangerous”  and “ fail-

T H R E E  G O O D  R E A S O N S
To Buy our satellite system

N

s;X

1. Wire mesh, for 
low wind load.

2.. Two full-year 
factory guarantee.

3. Price includes 
computerized re
mote control and 
installation within 
a 100 mile radius 
$3375.00.

IVe service what we sell...and others too!

TEXAS SATELLITE ANTENNA SYSTEMS *1324 W. BEAUREGARD 
- SAN ANGELO, TEXAS 76901 * (915) 655-9090

ure to warn of product haz
ards”  are becoming more 
commonplace.

Injured parties are increa
singly turning to the courts 
with their complaints about 
product safety. According to 
Nelson, a reflection of the 
tendency for Americans to 
sue has been noted in the 
number of product liability 
lawsuits filed in federal 
courts. Although the number 
remained about the same in 
1982, there have been in
creases of 17 percent in 1981,
27 percent in 1980, 40 per
cent in 1979, 7 percent in 
1978,10 percent in 1977, and
28 percent in 1976.

Nelson points out that the
number of product liability 
lawsuits commenced in Tex
as federal district courts in 
1982 increased 39 percent 
from 745 cases in 1981 to 
1,039 cases in 1982.

Product safety hazards can 
be prevented according to 
the engineer. Hazards can be 
identified during product de
sign and manufacture and 
either eliminated or con
trolled through the use of 
safety engineering and safe
ty management techniques.

“ M anufacturers should 
learn all they can about 
product liability law, how to 
identify product hazards be
fore they cause injuries, new 
safety engineering techni
ques to eliminate product 
hazards, and recommended 
techniques for preparing 
safety warnings and opera
tor’ s manuals,”  says Nelson.

« S .
SIW e lc o m e  

S u m m e r
Bargains

L ad ies  S portsw ear
Ely, Glad, Rags

Pants, Shorts, Pantskirts, Knee pants, 
Blouses & Knit Tops Mix and Match

* 7 2 5  u p  to  *
Prices start at |

G ir l’s S portsw ear
Pea Pickers Pants, Tops, Shorts

Price, .tar, at * 6 * ’  "P  to  ^ 9 ’ ^
Good selection of Men’s Wrangler Shirts 
Knit Short "I 0 5 0  \xp tO ^ "I /| 95

Short Sleeve Western Shirts

* 1 5 ’ '  u p  to  * 2 3 ’ '

rii 1, is $10.00 per person.
Those registering at the con
ference will be charged 
$15.00.

Fiber optics 
important 
in medicine

Fiber optic endoscopy has 
become an important medi
cal procedure for looking 
deep within an ailing person 
to identify problems, says 
the Texas Medical Associa
tion.

Treatment sometimes can 
take place simultaneously- 
while avoiding an incision or 
an x-ray. Because there is 
little pain or discomfort, only 
a mild sedative is used. The 
doctor might release the 
patient immediately after the 
procedure if all goes well, 
avoiding a hospital stay and 
extra cost.

Fiber optic endoscopy in
volves inserting a flexible 
tube about a half inch in 
diameter into a natural or 
surgical opening in the body. 
The procedure is particularly 
effective for checking the 
digestive tract. To do this, 
the tube often is inserted 
through the mouth or 
rectum, avoiding surgery.

The tube includes bundles 
of thousands of fine, flexible, 
glass-coated rods or strands 
called fiber optics. These 
strands are important be
cause they transmit light by 
internal reflections within 
each fiber along its entire 
length, producing an image 
in the doctor’ s eyepiece. 
With the endoscope’s hand 
controls, the doctor guides 
the tube through the innards 
by negotiating sharp angles. 
The fiber optic endoscope 
(which literally means “ to 
examine within” ) also can 
take pictures. Through the 
tube, liquid can be injected 
and suction applied to flush 
and clean the endoscope lens 
for clear viewing. Suction can 
remove mucus, blood, food 
particles and other soft 
materials, including bits of 
tissue for biopsy.

The doctor also can insert 
a small, thin wire noose 
through the tube to remove 
non-cancerous tumors of the 
digestive tract called polyps. 
This is done with a high-fren- 
quency electric current that 
helps sever the polyp and 
minimizes bleedine.

Circle Bar 
Retail Store

^flOX RO ^

Monday
Spaghetti & Meat Sauce 
Buttered Peas 
Cole Slaw 
Pear Half 
Bread 

Tnesdiiy
Hamburger on Bun 
French Fries
Lettuce Tomatoes/Pickles 
Applesauce 

W e^esday
Pinto Beans 
German Sausage 
Spoon Tomato Salad 
Sugar Cookies 
Cornbread 

Thursday
Fried Chicken Cakes 
Mashed Potatoes 
Tossed Salad 
Sliced Peaches 
Hot Rolls 

Friday
Baked Turkey Gravy 
Mashed Potatoes 
Green Beans 
White Cake 
Fruit Gelatin 
Hot Rolls

CARD OF THANKS
Many thanks to all of you 

who sent cards and tele
phoned and inquired about 
me when I was in the hospital 
and now that I am in the Care 
Center. Friends are truly one 
of God’s blessings.

Winnie Harvey

Mr. and Mrs. Giles Mad- 
ray and children, Meridith 
and David, of Houston, spent 
the Easter weekend here 
with relatives. Mrs. Madray 
is the former Becky David
son of Ozona.

I M P O R T A N T
It you dam oged  somfe- 
one 'i cor In on  accident 
would you hove enough 
money to poy tor the 
tepoirs? Or, it you iniuted 
someone with your car 
would you be oble to pay 
all the medical bills? 
Cou ld  you pay your own 
medical bills It you were 
Involved In on Occident? 
What would you do about 
the dom oge to your car If 
H collided with another 
cor? Or, H o  tree tetl on it? 
Ot, H It cough! tire? 
Would your tamlly be able 
to meel Its financial obli
gations It you were killed 
in o  car occideni?
Did you know that a 
farmers >u lo Policy can  
protect you from the tl- 
nanciol burden ot these 
tosses?
C on  you otlord to be with
out It?

Farmers Insurance 
Group

See Your farmers Agent 
lot Your InsurorKe Needs

Tom Davidson and Paula 
Holmann of San Angelo, 
spent the holiday weekend 
here visiting his family.

Before you renew your present policv call

Elizabeth Uphem
Ph. 392 2883

Southwest Texas Flyers

J U I T ^

Ozono, Texas
Don Payne 392-3044 King Drake 392-3987

Grozon PC and PD Approved A pp lico to rs- 
Specializing in Brush C ontro l-

We o ffe r qua lity  applications w ith  old 
re liab le  Pawnees,

Call us now fo r  your '83  Brush C ontro l needs.

Special Services 
First Baptist Church

A pril 10 through 15 7 :3 0  p.m .

^1

A

PETER McLEOD 
Preacher

The preacher, P eter McLeod was 
born in Scotland and is presently  
pastor o f First Baptist Church in 
Hattisburg, Miss.

JIM WESSON 
Singer

The singer, Jim Wesson, has sang 
and recorded with the Chuck Wagon 
Gang and with the Prophets' Q uartet
which appeared w eekly on television.

S p e c ia l  E v e n ts
Sun. A pril 10, "C ount on Me D ay" 9:45 o.m. By Pastor MeLood

Tuesday, A pril 12,
Youth Joy Explosion 6:30 p jn . Pizza and Coke supper

Thursday, A pril 14,

Corny Dog supper 6:30 fo r grades 1 thn i 6
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FIRST GRADERS ei\joy Easter egg hunt prior to dismissing 
for the hoiiday break last week. These members of Miss

Perry’s first grade are wearing bunny headdresses which 
they made in class.

Notes from the locker room -  -
By-Ross A. Alexander

It all comes down to the 
meet in Colorado City for this 
years Lionette track team. 
Lilly and Irma have only this 
last hurrah, as their glory 
days at OHS reach a zenith of 
sorts.

“ I feel very optimistic 
about the future of girl’ s 
varsity track here at Ozona 
High,”  Jana said to me 
recently. There is just so 
much talent coming up...pe
ople like the Cervantez kid 
who is posting some fantas
tic times in the 200...Diana 
(Donna’s little sister) is look
ing real good...and of course 
Vanessa...she is so very tal
ented...no, multi-talented.”  
Jana, who has been called 
the most important single 
element as far as team 
leadership is concerned, 
seems quite confident of her 
team’s chances in Colo. City.

“ We should have a great 
chance to take it all if we can 
just manage to score a mini- 
mqm of 12 points in the field 
events. r ̂ ot ̂ ; what
might be the ^sfest relay ‘ 
team in the entire region. I 
really expect to see some 
great individual performan
ces at this meet.”

Irma knows the frustration 
of being set back by illness 
and injury. She spoke with a 
strong accompanying sense 
of spunky tenacity.

“ We won’t fall on our 
face...we know how good we 
are capable of performing 
and I feel pretty good my
self... so I fully intend to give 
one of my very best perfor
mances of my athletic car
eer. I feel that we will take 
home the hardware when we 
leave Colorado City Thurs
day.”

Pete Maldonado smiled 
and listed his ideas about 
how OHS will do it. “ The 
secret isn’t really so very 
secret...we’ve got sufficient 
depth to get points and I’d be 
mighty surprised if we don’t 
score well, considering the 
sheer numbers of excellent 
point-producing performers. 
I’m expecting some stiff 
competition from Coahoma, 
Sonora and even Colo. City, 
but as far as depth in point- 
producing individuals, I feel 
that we hold a considerable 
edge over our competitors. 
We can do it...I am con
vinced that no more than 5 or 
6 points will separate the top

two or three teams in Col
orado City Thursday.”

Pete could have mentioned 
the marvelous talents of Ida 
Munoz, who has run hurt all 
season, and has nonetheless 
posted the best times in the 
district time and again. One 
coach from a primary Lion
ette opponent said that Ida 
runs so effortlessly until she

TOM I
offers
info

TOMI (Telephone Outlook 
and Market Information) is a 
service provided by the Tex
as Agricultural Extension 
Service, Texas A&M Uni
versity System, to help farm
ers and ranchers stay abreast 
of commodity markets and 
other information for use in 
planning and managing their 
operations.

;  ̂ AjSlll I l« i)^ s , ^t^l ipclud^ 
updates on the wool and 
mohair, cotton, dairy and 
soybean situations as well as 
the agribusiness outlook, 
Washington roundup, cattle 
on feed report, and the 
outlook for wheat and meat 
supplies.

Information on these top
ics is available by dialing 
409/845-TOMI, points out 
Billy Reagor, county Exten
sion agent. The telephone 
system operates seven days a 
week, 24 hours a day.

Messages are prepared by 
Extension Service econ o
mists, using the latest avail
able information.

The April schedule for 
TOMI is as follows:

April 1-4, Wool & Mo
hair Situation-Ernie Davis; 
April 5-7, Dairy Situation 
Update-Bud Schwart; April 
8-11, Agri-business Outlook 
in View of PIK-Forrest Ste- 
gelin; April 12-14, Washing
ton Roundup-Ron Knutson; 
April 15-18, Cotton Situation- 
Carl Anderson; April 19-21, 
Quarterly Cattle on Feed 
Report-Ed Uvacek; April 22- 
25, W heat Outlook-Ed 
Smith; April 26-28, Soybean 
Situation-Johnny Feagan; 
April 29-May 2, Meat Sup- 
plies-Ernie Davis.

TOMI can help you with 
your decision-making, Rea
gor says.

just have to be excellent 
college track material.

“ I feel that Ida will do well 
if she pursues a college track 
career,”  says Pete Maldona
do. Should she make up her 
mind to go to college, she 
will be an undeniable asset to 
some college’ s track pro
gram....she couldn’t miss.”

Ida’ s times have been af
fected by her nagging in
juries. She has said over and 
over how her thigh muscle 
tear or pull has bothered her. 
Yet she continues to run and 
post such superior times. 
Donna, who can push Ida 
past the pain threshold, will 
play a crucial role in whet
her or not the two of them 
make it to the regional s. 
“ The top two finishers in 
each event will advance to 
the regional meet,”  Maldon
ado stated with a confident 
glance toward his super pair. 
“ Ida doesn’t work out with 
Donna and usually they don’t 
compete head-to-head....but 
they should push one another 
sp significantly Thursday, 
until we may see not only a 
new record, but these two 
fine athletes may go on even
tually to state....they have no 
external limitations. They

can go all the way if they 
want to.”  Pete softly added, 
“ Ida’ s working harder now 
than ever. It’ s a positive sign 
it seems to m e.”

Ida and Donna are both in 
the top seven in this region. 
Enough said?

Look for the OHS relay 
team to do well in the sprint 
event. Irma leads a fine 
aggregation of Martha Her
nandez, the talented Missy 
Fierro, and the speedy little 
Lynn Lozano. That promises 
to be the sleeper of the meet.

Buckner, Zelda, Lydia and 
Vanessa will probably do it 
right in the 1600 relay. Sherri 
can do it all...hurdles, relay, 
and she has leaped 5’2”  this 
season... something no one 
else has touched. Zelda is 
multi-dimensional also...she 
double as the best triple 
jump specialist. Irma and 
Jana are capable of doing 
well over 30 feet in the triple 
jump. Deneil and Vanessa 
should score points in the 
shot and discus respectively.

Look for Jana to top her 
15.8 in the 100 hurdles...with 
Ybarra pushing Buckner and 
French. It can’t help but be a 
really excellent track meet. 
Go Lionettes!!!

Discontent 
causes more 
G 'vt. rules

If today’ s frustrations are 
tomorrow’ s legislation, busi
ness is in for more, not less, 
regulation, says a Texas 
A&M University marketing 
professor.

“ If business wants to keep 
consumers and government 
off its back, then it’ s simply 
going to have to keep its own 
front yard clean,”  said Dr. 
Steve McDaniel of Texas 
A&M College of Business 
Adm inistration. McDaniel 
has just completed a survey 
of more than 200 consumers 
in the Bryan-College Station 
Standard Metropolitan Sta
tistical Area.

“ Consumer discontent ap
pears to be rather wide
spread ,”  M cDaniel said, 
“ and in some areas, parti
cularly advertising, discon
tent appears to be growing.”

McDaniel’ s study looked 
at marketing malpractices, 
such as deceptive advertis
ing, misleading warranties, 
deceitful credit practices and 
unsupported product claims, 
which are already heavily 
regulated.

Â s. G arlitz  
a w a rd e d

Christa Garlitz, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. Gary Garlitz 
o f Midland and grand
daughter o f Mrs. Clay 
Adams, was the recipient of 
the Youth Merit Award from 
the Midland Downtown Ro
tary Club recently.

Christa, a senior at Mid
land High School, serves as 
Packbacker Squad leader, is 
football secretary, a member 
of Young Life, and on the 
President’ s cabinet.

Free
SO U TH W EST FIRESTONE  

4317 SOUTHWEST BLVD. 
944-9646

INSTANT CREDIT AVAILABLE 
TO VISA, MASTERCHARGE OR 

AMERICAN EXPRESS CARD HOLDERS.

LUBE, OIL CHANGE
INCLUDES COMPLETE CHASSIS LUBE A OIL 

UP TO S QTS. AMALIE 10W40.
When you apply in person for o Firestone Credit Cord.
N o  purchose necessory. Limit one per family.
You must be employed. Persons w ith existing credit cords ineligible
YaliO through April 3 0 ,1 9 8 3

MODEL HOMES CLOSEOUT SALE!
SALE PRICE 
INCLUDES:

•  Moving

•  Foundation

•  Central 
Heat & Air

•  Septic Tank

•  W aters  
Plumbing

•  Hook-ups

WE ARE CLOSING OUT FOUR DISPLAY 
MODEL HOMES WITH HUGE DISCOUNTS

MU pnci
INCIUDIS:

•  Moving

•  Foundation

•  Central 
Heat & Air

•  Septic Tank

•  Water & 
Plumbing

•  Hook-ups

MODEL HOME #43
1232 SQ. FT.

2 Bedroom, 2 Both Brick 
Veneer with Rock Fireplace.

$ 4 5 ,2 0 0 .0 0

MODEL HOME #27
1400 SQ. FT.

3 Bedroom, 2 Both Masonite 
Brick Fireplace.

$ 4 4 ,6 0 0 .0 0
MODEL HOME #15 MODEL HOME #1

1456 SQ. FT. 1300 SQ.FT.
3 Bedroom, 2 both, outside 3 Bedroom, 2 Both.

Storage, Masonite.

$ 4 7 ,5 0 0 .0 0 $ 3 9 ,5 0 0 .0 0
FRil DSlIViRY WITHIN 100 MILiS 

FHA-VA-CONYENTIONAL - 30 YEAR FINANCINO
MOST MODELS CONTAIN •  CATHEDRAL CEILING •  FIRELPLACES 

• ISOLATED MASTER BEDROOM •  QUALITY CARPETS •  KENMORE APPLIANCES

OPEN
M-F 8-5  

Sat. 8-12 R e a d / R ilt H o m e s
?  BUILDERS SERVICE CO.

1700 NORTH PARK (RIVER) DRIVE SAN ANGELO. TX. 653-6965

Aero Vac Charter Service

AeroVac Charter Service lets you set your own 
schedule. You leave when you want to leave. 
With AeroVac there are no parking or baggage 
pick-up hassles-no layovers or transfers. You 
save time and money.

For business or pleasure, fly AeroVac.

LUBBOCK-l Hr. 15 Min. EL PASO-1 Hr. 55 Min. 

SAN ANTONlO-1 Hr. 10 Min. MIDLAND-42 Min. 

DALLAS-1 Hr. 50 Min. HOUSTON-2 Hrs. 15 Min.l 
RUIDOSA, N.M.-2 Hrs. 5 Min.

Call early to insure your reservations

3 9 2 - 3 2 4 3  3 9 2 - 3 6 1 9  3 9 2 - 3 3 0 0
^li^ •X:'* wXa V L  aliarja  aja aja afa aja

CARD OF THANKS
We want to thank all of the 

kind and wonderful people of 
Ozona that brought in food, 
flowers, paid their respects 
and also prayed for us. 
Especially Brother Lanham 
and Ralph Anderson, minis
ter of the Church of Christ.

Our special thanks goes to 
Mrs. Ivy Smith and Mrs. Rex 
Halydier. ''

May the Lord richly bless 
each and every one of you.

Mrs. Mina Dowdy’ s Family 
6-ltc
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Dale’s Electric
Residential-Commercial-Industrial

Ditch Witch Services 
We sell Berkley Water Pumps

Refrigeration Repairs

Free Estimates
2 4  Hr. Service

P h .  3 9 2 - 2 8 0 1
D ay  o r  Night

Fully Insured
Dale Hobson, Owner

1 1 0 8  Ave. J.

r
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WTU offers a

C A S H

B O N U S  PLAN
FOR INSTALLING RESIDENTIAL ENERGY EFFICIENT 
ELECTRIC AIR CONDITIONERS, HEAT PUMPS, AND 
HEAT RECOVERY UNITS IN A NEW OR EXISTING 
SINGLE FAMILY HOME.

E. S. P.
(Energy Savings Plan)

NOW WTU WILL PAY YOU TO SAVE ENERGY. WHEN YOU BUY 
ENERGY EFFICIENT EQUIPMENT YOU NOT ONLY GET A CASH  
BONUS, YOU ALSO SAVE MONEY ON FUTURE ENERGY BILLS. 
WTU WANTS YOU TO BUY ENERGY EFFICIENT EQUIPMENT 
BECAUSE IT HELPS TO HOLD DOWN DEMAND FOR 
ELECTRICITY, AND LESS DEMAND HELPS US POSTPONE 
BUILDING NEW AND EXPENSIVE POWER PLANTS.

Cash Incentives lor New or Existing Single Family Homes

HEAT PUMPS
SEER /EER  8 and Above

C en tra l System s  
W in d o w  U nits  1 1 .9 99  BTU  

and B elow
1 2 ,0 00  B TU  an d  A bove

$ 1 1 0  P er Ton  
$ 60  P er U nit

$ 75  P er U nit

AIR CONDITIONERS
SEER /EER  8.5 and Above

C en tra l System s  
W in d o w  U nits  1 1 .9 99  BTU  

and B elow
1 2 .0 00  B TU  and Above

$ 50  P er Ton 
$ 40  P er Unit

$ 50  P er U nit

Heat Recovery 
For Electric Water Heating 

$100 Per Unit

Solar-assisted Electric Water Heating 
$100 Per Unit

To Qualify, Your Home must be served by WTU and 
meet our Energy Efficiency Requirements.

WEST TEXAS UTlLmES COMPANY

A Member of The C entral and South \Lesl Sysi

Fo r m o re  In fo rm atio n , G e t your F ree  E S P B o o kle t at any  
W est Texas U tilities O ffice .

r
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Willard's Water daims not Cane poles catch a lot of big fish
based on facts says TAAA
|Vom the Texas Medical 
Association
I  Distributors of Willard’s 
Water for years have been 
^uting it as a treatment for 
^1 sorts of illnesses and dis- 
^ d e r s .
h Advertisements commonly 
l^ave claimed that this “ cat
alyst altered water”  is ef
fective against arthritis, ac
he, anxiety, nervous stom- 
pch, high blood pressure, 
|lcers, digestive problems, 
isoriasis, colds, strep throat 
wfections, stress, burns and 
jsore muscles.
» But that’ s not all, warns 
5|he Texas Medical Associa- 
fion. According to the claims, 
|:iie water also is useful for 
grow ing hair, preserving 
foods, caring for fish, treat
ing houseplants, improving 
Cooking and facial beauty, 
ipleaning clothes, and treat
ing cancer in cows and leu
kemia in cats.
^ The U.S. Food and Drug 
Administration became in
terested  in the medical 
Claims attributed to Wil- 
Jard’ s Water and began an 
investigation in 1980 after 
Jhe television show “ 60 Min
iates”  included a segment 
j^ibout the water. Products 
sold for these uses are con
sidered drugs under the law. 
And before they can be mar
keted, the manufacturer 
fnust show that they are safe 
|nd effective for the uses 
^tended.
? The FDA found no such 
proof. A statement signed in 
April by William J. Wil
lard, president of CAW In
dustries (and son of the foun- 
lier. Dr. John Wesley Wil
lard), acknowledges that

there is no scientific basis for 
medical claims made over 
the past 20 years for Wil
lard’ s Water:

“ As the manufacturer and

bottler of Dr. Willard’ s Wa
ter, CAW Industries, Inc. of 
Rapid City, S.D., does not 
endorse any claims that its 
Catalyst Altered Water pro
ducts are effective in the 
cure, mitigation, treatment 
or prevention of any disea
ses in man or animals. Dr. 
Willard’s Water has not been 
approved as a ‘drug’ by the

Food and Drug Administra
tion, and CAW Industries, 
Inc. does not have available 
scientific proof that its Catal
yst Altered Water products 
are effective in the cure, 
mitigation, treatment or pre
vention of any disease in man 
or animals.”

CAW Industries also 
agreed to take action against 
distributors who make medi
cal claims. The FDA noted 
that it has not received re- 
prots of adverse reactions 
from Willard’ s Water or any 
other catalyst altered water.

N a tu ra l fish  b a its  bes t
A  walk down the aisle of 

any fishing tackle shop will 
make most novice anglers 
weak-kneed at the vast array 
of artificial lures and baits 
available. Most are designed 
after a natural food item of 
sportfish species. Some are 
even better at catching fish
ermen than fish.

Despite the choices of arti
ficial lures and baits, many 
anglers still prefer live bait, 
according to Dr. Ken John
son, fish disease specialist 
for the Texas Agricultural 
Extension Service. The cho
ices are many, but among the 
front runners are worms, 
crickets, minnows and craw
fish.

Most anglers find it more 
convenient to buy live bait 
rather than dig or seine for it. 
In fact, the culture of live bait 
for sportfishing is a multi
million dollar business an
nually in the United States. 
However, the catch-your- 
own-bait philosophy adds to 
the fun of the outing.

Worms are one of the most 
popular live baits because of 
their success in taking sun- 
fish and catfish. Earthworms 
are readily available and can 
be raised at home for con
venience.

Crickets and grasshoppers 
are also popular live baits, 
especially for bream fishing. 
Another insect that is a 
proven producer is the roach, 
however, it is seldom used 
any more.

Live baits such as min
nows and crawfish are read
ily available from commer
cial sources or by seining in 
ponds and streams. Johnson 
says to obtain permission 
and check regulations before 
seining water other than your 
own.

Minnows should be hook
ed slightly through the back 
to insure longer life. Depend
ing upon the size of minnow 
utilized, species from blue- 
gill to bass to giant flat- 
head catfish are all suckers 
for this type of bait.

Although most of the high 
technology anglers of today 
wouldn’t be caught dead 
using a cane pole, many fish 
are caught with this simplest 
of fishing rigs, says Jim 
Davis, fisheries specialist for 
the Texas Agricultural Ex
tension Service.

The cane pole is especi
ally efficient for catching 
crappie, bluegill and redear 
sunfish during nesting activi
ty. Using a cane pole, posi
tioning a minnow, cricket or 
earthworm into small open
ings in brushy areas becomes 
easy with a little experience.

Flipping, a bass fishing 
technique using a long rod 
and fairly short line, copied a 
time tested cane pole fishing 
method.

Fishing with a cane pole is 
not as complicated as other 
methods. This characteristic 
surely accounts for its im
mense popularity, Davis 
says. There are, however, 
certain methods that can en
hance fishing success with a 
cane pole.

The length of a cane pole 
should be two to three times 
as long as the anglers height. 
More length makes the pole 
too cumbersome and less 
length may not provide the 
desired reach.

Several types of line are 
available for cane pole fish
ing, with monafilament the 
most popular. When select

ing a line, buy the smallest 
pound test that will hold the

biggest fish you expect to 
catch, Davis advises. Also, 
the lighter the line used, the 
less likely the fish are to

detect it and the more life
like the bait will appear.

The end of the line should 
be tied securely about two-

thirds of the way up the pole, 
then additional knots tied at 
one foot intervals to the end 
of the pole. If a large fish is 
hooked, the terminal end of 
the pole may be broken but 
the additional knots may 
assist in landing an other
wise lost fish.

Perhaps the most impor
tant item for cane pole 
fishing is the hook. Although 
hooks come in a variety of 
shapes and sizes, a good rule 
of thumb is to match the hook 
size to the mouth size of the 
fish. Proper hook style se
lection can also account for 
more fish and prolong bait 
life.

Floats and sinkers are op
tional equipment utilized by 
cane pole enthusiasts. Floats 
assist in signalling a bite and 
also in suspending the bait at 
the desired fishing depth. 
Sinkers are used to carry the 
bait down and hold it in the 
fishing area.

Cane pole fishing is easy to 
learn and a good way to

Quality day care centers 
needed in state of Texas

FAN TYME
B W Z i

F R ID A Y  & S A T U R D A Y  O N L Y
BRING THIS AD AND GET $10 ON 

GASOLINE WHEN YOU PURCHASE A FAN
•  52” W OOD BLAD ES
• REVERSIBLE FOR 

W IN TER
• 3 SPEED
• POLISHED BRASS
• LIFETIM E  

W A R R A N T Y

$109 REG. $219

SAVE UP TO 40% on 
HEATING & COOLING

Lights
extra

•Price also 
goodatour 
Brownwood 
Location.

20S E. West Austin 
LBrownwood, Tx.

WITH THIS COUPON

Fan TYME
2220 Sherwood Way 
San Angelo, Tx. 

944-8292
9:30-5:30 Mon. thru Sat.

Free Delivery to Ballinger, Tx. Residences

“ The need for child day
care centers in Texas is 
greater now than ever,”  says 
Delores Stegelin, a family 
life education specialist with 
the Texas Agricultural Ex
tension Service, Texas A&M 
University System.

Texas has over 900,000 
children from infants 
through age 14 whose 
mothers work. Yet in 96 
Texas counties, state- 
regulated day-care centers 
are available for fewer than 
100 children.

“ The greatest concern of 
most parents is how to find a 
quality day-care center for 
their children,”  says Stege
lin.

A safe environment and 
appropriate equipment are 
obvious necessities for any 
day-care center. The center 
should display a sign indicat
ing that it has passed state 
and local licensing stan
dards, which insure a safe 
building and equipment.

In addition, Stegelin ad
vises parents to check the 
amount of space available 
per child. A quality center 
will contain 40-50 square feet 
of indoor space, and 100 
square feet of outdoor space 
for each child.

Day-care facilities should 
include a cot and a private 
place to nap for each child, as 
well as child-sized furniture 
and bathroom equipment. 
The center should also pro
vide nourishing lunches and 
request nourishing snacks 
for the children.

“ But the most important 
sign of a quality day-care 
center is the staff,”  states 
Stegelin. Two or three adults 
should be available to care 
for each group of eight to ten 
children.

According to Stegelin, a 
philosophy of parent in
volvement is an important 
indicator of staff quality. The 
day care director and teach
ers should want parents to be 
a part of the daily routine and 
learning activities.

Most successful day-care 
directors will welcom e 
parents into their centers, 
and will be eager to answer 
questions and discuss their 
concerns, says Stegelin.

“ Visit several day-care 
centers to observe the daily 
routine before making a 
choice,”  advises Stegelin. 
Parents should look for a 
cheerful atmosphere, where 
children enjoy their daily 
routine and smiles are typi
cal.

Parents who place import
ance on quality day-care may 
have to pay more for nutri
tional meals and snacks, 
well-trained teachers, and 
spacious, clean facilities and 
equipment, notes Stegelin.

“ A quality day-care center 
can provide rich learning 
experiences for children, but 
it’ s up to parents to make 
sure their children receive 
that kind of care,”  she adds.

PHONE NEWS TO THE 
OZONA STOCKMAN.

Chaparral Motors
Still Working Hard To Save You Money!

Vo
A.P.R.

IHTEREST ON PURCHASE 
of Compacts and Sub-
Gompacts-Chevys-Olds- 
Buicks and Pontiacs

11.9%
A.P.R.

INTEREST ON PURCHASE 
of ALL Other Cars and 
Pickups-Chevys, Olds
Buicks and Pontiacs

See Sam Dillard or Tony Wallace for Full Details On These
Great Money Savings Pians.

Chaparral Motors
'A Chevrolet ABuick A  Pontiac WOHsmobile

1-10 at Golfeourse Road Phone 387-2529

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 6, 1983

Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Perry 
spent the Easter weekend in 
Austin with his parents, 
where they were joined by 

master the basics of a great ticated tackle. Don’t look their son and his family, Mr. 
pastime. Under many condi- past this technique when and Mrs. Ricky Perry and 
tions, the cane pole can catch fresh fish are needed for the Brian, 
more fish than more sophis- fable, Davis concludes.

TOWN & COUNTRY HOME BUILDERS
'We Build, Sell and Deliver New Movable Homes

" W i  HAVE A HOME FOR YOU!"
Town & country home builders will custom build and design homes that will qualify 

your needs or you may choose from our large selection of floor plans ranging from 
896 square feet to 2240 square feet in 2 ,3 , and 4 bedrooms.

Our homes are backed by thirty-four years of experience, and fully guarantee. 
Town & country home builders invite you to visit and inspect our homes in every 

stage. \
2920 NORTH BRYANT BLVD. • SAN ANGELO, TX. ■ 653-6053

BARGAIN
OF THE MONTH

i i i i i u m i u i :
VAUJIi

01 IT Ii:  M O N T H

TOOL VALUE
OF THE MONTH

32-Gal.
Trash Container
Molded construction for 
toughness With tight-fitting 
snap-on lid 7332-T\/ 

Quantities Limited

While
Supplies

Last

2V2-Gal. Gas Can
No top, side seams. Gal- 
vanized-steel body. W/vent. 
7-in, spout. /SP-2V2 

Quantities Limited

Long-Handle 
Round-Point Shovel
Sturdy shovel is ideal for 
gardening, landscaping. 
48-in. handle. SLRCiSU 

Quantities Limited

SOUTH TEXAS LUMBER C O .

EXCEPTIONAL QUALITY
i 10 ■ ;

112 Channel 
Capabilit

COLOR TV

19' Remote Control TV
DIAGONAL

M odel SY1927W
Beautiful Table TV has all the great Zenith console TV features!
• Computer Space Command 2400 Remote Control— v- 

with all channel scanning and direct channel access
• Quartz-Controlled Electronic Tuning
• 112 Channel Capability—Including 42 cable channels,
• Chromatic One-Button Color Control
• Reliable Z-1 Chiassls-100%  modular design
• Chromasharp Picture Tube—for outstanding picture 

sharpness
• Beautiful simulated grained American Walnut

Zenith Quality 
Means Greater Value

The quality goes in be fore  the n am e goes o n f

Ozena TV System
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E x t e n s i o n  o f f i c e  n e w s

STOPPING IN THE PARK for refreshments Monday 
aftemomi was Oils group of young people from Australia, 
New Zealand, Germany, Holland and South Africa. The

group of 53 are on a 21*day tour of the United States which 
began in California and wiU end in New York.

DA. on unlawful weapons in state
The fcdtpwing article is a 

public service by the Ozona 
Stockman through the coop
eration of Bill Mason, Dis
trict Attorney, and Tom Ca
meron, County Attorney, and 
your local law enforcement 
authorities. Its purpose is to 
make you aware o f a pro
secutor's role, o f your re
sponsibility as a resident of 
Crockett County and how we 
can work together to alleviate 
some o f society’ s problems. 
The following artide is the 
second in a series o f three 
articles which deal with the 
possession and carrying of 
weapons in Texas.

Unlawfrd Carrylm i a l 
W eapum In  Texas 

[Partn]
The Texas Penal Code 

makes it unlawful to carry a 
handgun, an "illegal knife," 
a club, except under speci
fic circumstances. This arti
cle will cover the defini
tions o f these hems and ex
plain when carrying them is 
Illegal. The next article will 
discuss when it' is legal to 
carryTKemr'̂

A handgun is defined as a 
firearm made adapted to 
be fired with one hand.

An illegal knife is a bladed 
hand instrument designed 
for cutting or stabbing and 
with a blade more than SVi 
inches long. Included in this

OZONA
CHURCH OF CHRIST 

110211th Ozona

Sunday Morning Class 
9:45

Sunday Morning Worship 
<10:50

Sunday Evening Worship 
6:30

Wednesday Evening 
Class 
7:00 .

KRCT 
•very mondag with 

^^ThoaghtfortheDay* 
7{M a.m .

RALPH ANDERSON

Serving Christ By
Serving Yea

m m

definition of “ knives”  are 
machetes, swords, bayonets, 
daggers, bowie knives, throw 
knives, and spears.

A club is defined as an 
instrument made, designed, 
or adapted for the purpose of 
hitting or striking. This spec
ifically includes blackjacks, 
and nightsticks. Additionally 
Texas law against the unlaw
ful carrying of weapons cov
ers devices constructed or 
adapted for the purpose de
scribed. Therefore, if one 
cuts off an ax handle or stick 
to a satisfactory length and 
fills the end with lead bound 
with a piece of cord or 
leather, then the device is 
adapted for use as a club 
under Texas law. According
ly, it would be illegal to carry 
such a weapon, except where 
the law may permit it.

The possession of the list
ed weapons is legal. How
ever, Texas law prohibits the 
carrying of such weapons on 
or about one’ s person. Gen
erally, this means that a 
person may not carry a 
handgun, an illegal knife, or 
a club on his body or in 
immediate proximity to him
self or in a place where it can 
be easily reached. The hand
gun carried under the front 
seat of an automobile, or in 
the glove compartment, is 
being illegally carried under 
most circumstances. If, how
ever, it is carried in the 
trunk, in a locked tool box, or 
in some other place where it 
cannot be easily reached, 
then it is usually being car
ried lawfully. Nevertheless, 
there is no law against car
rying a rifle or shotgun on or 
about one’ s person. Conse
quently, the rifle or the shot
gun carried in a rack in the 
back window of a pickup 
truck, or even on the seat or 
on the floorboard, is being 
lawfully carried.

There is also a common 
m isconception that it is 
against the law to carry a 
“ concealed”  weapon. There 
are laws to that effect in 
other states, but there is no 
such law in Texas.

However, if one carries a 
handgun, an illegal knife, or

Do we have 
your name right?
Nowls the time 

to tell us.
The new edition of your phone book goes to press soon.
But before the presses roll, be sure you’re listed correctly.
Or tell us if you’dlike nx>re listings (the kids, a relative, 

your spouse, for example).
After all, it’s  your phone book. When you see your name in 

print, it ought to be the way you want it.
So, if you want changes or additions, let us tell you what 

the charges are, if any. Just call our business office now.

General
Telephone

s o

a club on or about one s 
person, then that individual 
is subject to prosecution 
whether the weapon is con
cealed or not. An interest
ing point is that it is not 
illegal to carry a concealed 
shotgun or rifle on one’s 
person in Texas, although 
p ra ctica l c ircu m sta n ces  
might certainly make it dif
ficult.

There are certain prem
ises on which the posses
sion of weapons is specifi
cally outlawed by law and 
extra penalties are imposed. 
For example, it is a felony to 
have a handgun, an “ ille
gal knife”  or a club in one’ s 
possession where alcoholic 
beverages are served or sold. 
This law does not apply, 
however, to the owner of 
such an establishment. It is, 
in addition, an offense to 
carry any firearm on the pre
mises of a public or private 
educational institution or

Immunization

clinic set

An Immunization Clinic 
will be conducted by Public 
Health Nurses from San An
gelo April 7, 10-12 a.m. and 
1-3 p.m. at the Civic Center. 
The nurses have records and 
can tell parents what shots 
their children need. All ser
vices are free.

school (There are some ex
ceptions to this law for peace 
officers and security person
nel). It is also illegal to carry 
a firearm on the premises of 
a polling place on the day of 
an election.

The next article in this 
series will discuss when it is 
legal to carry these weapons.

This article is provided by 
Bill Mason, your local Dis
trict Attorney.

O zo n a n  
a m o n g  a r t  
w in n e rs

Thanks to the talents of 
students in the Art and 
Advertisiing Departments at 
the University of Texas as 
Austin, has won the 1983 
trophy as “ best school”  in 
the recent Dallas Society of 
V isual C om m u n ica tion s  
Student Creative Competi
tion.

Among the fifty-nine gra
phic and advertising works 
selected for exhibition was 
that o f Kevin Mason, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Bill Mason of Ozona. Kevin’ s 
work won a Certificate of 
Excellence.

Dr. and Mrs. Jim Mont
gomery of San Angelo spent 
the holiday weekend here 
with his -parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. Tom Montgomery.

Add a big bonus to your 
food dollar by shopping for 
ground beef. Special sales on 
ground beef are important r 
money savers. Before buy- 
ing,,review how to get the 
most for your money.

Consider which lean to fat 
category of ground beef will 
be the best buy. ’The three 
categories o f leaness are 
stated on the label:

Not less than 70 percent 
lean--lower price.

Not less than 75 percent 
lean-medium price.

Not less than 85 percent 
lean—higher price.

One recent USDA study 
compared 75 percent lean to 
85 percent lean ground beef. 
Both lost about the same 
amount of weight, but the 75 
percent lean lost more fat 
and the 85 percent lean lost 
more water. The 75 percent 
lean patty, or least costly 
one, was judged the more 
juicy and flavorful.

Also anticipate how you 
will be preparing the ground 
beef. If you are using the 
meat in a recipe without 
browning first, or in a low 
calorie recipe, then you’ ll 
prefer the 85 percent lean 
ground beef. Leaner meat 
creates a firm product which 
cooks slower than the one 
with higher fat content.

The 75 percent lean 
ground beef is also recom
mended for recipes in which 
the meat does not have to be 
browned before adding other 
ingredients. It reduces the 
cost of preparing meat loaf, 
meat balls, or ground beef 
casseroles. You get a firm 
product (at a lesser cost) with 
this type of ground beef.

Use ground beef with high 
fat content in recipes where 
the meat is browned and the 
drippings poured off, such as 
tacos or chili. This will 
provide a moist and juicy 
product which cooks faster.

Make note of the amount 
of ground beef to be purchas
ed. One pound contains 
about four (3 ounce) servings 
after it is cooked. Buying in 
large econom y packages 
usually rovides more meat 
for less money. To re
package a large amount of 
beef into smaller servings, 
re-wrap in moisture proof 
freezer paper and freeze 
immediately. If you will be 
preparing the ground beef in 
patties, shape the patties 
prior to freezing them.

Think of the nutritional 
value of ground beef when 
you buy. You want the most 
nutrition you can buy for 
your money. Ground beef 
provides complete protein 
which helps maintain growth 
and repair of body tissues. 
Beef is a good source of the 
B -com plex vitamin which

helps change food to energy 
and aids in digestion.

Mr. and Mrs. Evart White 
spent the Easter weekend in 
Odessa with their daughter 
and her family, Mr. and Mrs. 
Alex Ogilvy and children.

STANDING 
KING ORGAN

6&MTRAININ6 
CiitlSTOVAl, TX.

CALI 9 1 5 -8 9 6 -2 3 7 9  OR 
9 1 5 -6 5 8 -7 1 8 6  

AFTER 6 P .M . WEEKDAYS

W&m CAF8
Hm 0pm

Sieah SeahMd Ckiekeit
O p e n  5  O.NI. U t  9  p .n i.

E v m  FRIDAT
"SpoghtiU ol IH&IH Cn|e

Spo^lceiU  a n d  H t e a l i a i b  ^  ^

Tm a  S a l a d  G a x l i e  T m l  4  

T e a  (p t  C a l i e e  5 i>.iit. m  9 p .m .

S l a n U i i g  S a b m u t a i f .  A p t i l  i e a w d

Ik e  H l ^  C a te  u M  e l e e e  a l  3  

C IA

9 5

u
CaMce te  »ee  HA

v&tt f SaiuluUui 
CkadU & CcwoEyit F to ^  |

TEMNIS & GOLF APPAREU
ARRIVING DAILY

SHOP EARLY FOR BEST SELECTIONS
HEAD - WESTWIND - M ARCIA - fA IL  

COURI CASUAL -  OUR 111 MISS > CAL SPORT
TENNIS SHOES & GOIF EQUIPMENT

10% OFF
WITH THIS AD

10% OFF
WITH THIS ADD

\ \ m
West Texos Sport Headquarters 

at Southwest Plaza 
San Anqelo, Tx. - 944<2014

YOU HAVE NOTHING  
TO LOSE BUT INCHES 

AND POUNDS.
Our program is guaranteed.

For over 32 years, thousands of women have lost 
pounds and inches by following our program of sensible 
eating habits and effortless exercise. We're so sure it will 
work for you, we guarantee it.

Effortless exercise?
Yes, effortless. No  leotards, gym shoes or special 

clothing. Our Symmetricon exercise unit does it all for you, 
and won't even mess your hair. Many people come in on their 
lunch hour or before work.

It can’t be that easy!
But it is .. . lose a pound a week minimum while you 

relax and enjoy a theraputic workout and follow our easy-to- 
follow food program. If you find it hard to believe, ask to see 
our files of "Before and After" testimonials from women 
(and men) who have changed their lives with our help.

When can I start?
Visit Pat Walker's Figure Perfection Salon today. Your 

first session, which includes consultation, figure analysis and 
your first relaxation/exercise session on the Symmetricon, is 
absolutely FREE.

FI GURE P E R F E C T I ON S A L ONS  I N T E R N A T I O N A L

Jenn-Air 
has good news 

f o r e v ^ y ) n e  

wiio still insists on 
quibblingcMa' 

price.
'Ihe one jenn -.\ir feature 

\o ii'\e  Ix ^ ii w aiting tiir has just anivetl 
— a deal.

Right now. \(hi can get (Hir 
iniKiel MOi ventless ■■.'\iiu\'lieiv jenn- \ir  
Fiveslandingdiill-Kange for iust S W  

l^ il .scv v(Hir pailicinaling 
dealer s(X)n. 'Ih is  oiler is gixKi only 
while supplies last. .And at this unheard, 
ofJenn-.Air price. e g o B je n n - A ir .  
supplies iria \ not .last long.
aiiiiriiliiiiiiili inl im r.yny
Drlitrn iiihliii.'iliilliilkiHi>i"l/>/>hkhtl '»ni myk' 
ynur lit y jiyi1iai>ylin‘̂tliylir Ih’linvii Ajmllsl iwd
hull-.III’ /'W,

llllllll 
llllllll 
llllllll 
i i l l l l l l  ,

'l1ie one Jenn-Air feature 
\o u '\e  been w a iting for has just 
iirrived — adeal.

Right now. you can get 
our motlel FKK) Freestanding G rill- 
Range for an am azing S799 ' !

But see \o u r p:irticipating 
dealer s(X)n. 11iis offer is g(xxl onl\ 
while supplies last.

And at this unheard o f 
lenn-Air price, supplies m a\ nothLsiionf-. nnnJenri-Air.
I me I ■imi riiliim n i i ml. imci>nll iotii.\itk/m ih’k . k < 
.tiin iii m ‘ livlm  Ik fiiin fiiit/w s liiM iim  dkityity m il 
iiu iiuM . )mi w ie i/iu d riim rjm n ik i'iuU iiik iiik ilk i/iiifi 
(h ik rlH iin \ih \l> ril IstuHtliw ieMlth. /Wi

The Awaitedjenn-Air Grill-Rar^ Sate.
c FWA }ow-.\ir( «ifpi>r.iiUFn .R*nn-.\ir in a n'jpMt-Rtl (r.K.k niarRo(.k‘niv.\ir< t>qKtr.i(kin

South Texas Lumber Co.
A92-23A4
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ALCOHOUCS ANONYMOUS 
meets each week 

on Monday at 8 p.m. 
Methodist Church

40-tfc

FOR SALE-Used GE washer 
and dryer. Both $150, Ph. 
392-2551. 6-nc

FOR SALE-Golf cart shed at 
Ozona Country Club, $275. 
Demp Jones, 392-2080. 6-tfc

For Sole
REGISTERED PUPPIES-
Cocker Spaniels, Basenji, 
American Eskimo Spitz, Toy 
Fox Terriers, Chihuahua^ 
Ph. 687-0658. 5-2tp

For Rent Miscellaneous

OWNER FINANCING-13%
interest, 5% down. Over 30 
mobile homes to choose 
from . Easy, easy. Call 
381-7201 for appointment.

4-4tc

Garage Soles

fO R  RENT -2 bedroom - 
2 bath house, 612 Ave. J, 
392-2319. 6-ltp

OFFICE SPACE FOR RENT-
Contact Steve Wilkins at 
392-3491. 42-tfc

STOP SMOKING GUM helps 
you conquer nicotine craving 
in one day. Money back 
guarantee. Clayton’ s Village 
Drug.

41-tfc

FOR SALE-Farm, ranch, 
business and home storage, 
7x8 to 14x48 stock buildings 
and larger custom. Heavy 
duty steel. We deliver. Mor
gan, 3220 Sherwood Way, 
944-8696. 34-tfc

(PORCH SALE-April 7, 8:00 
till 6:00. Ave. AA, south hill.

6-ltp

GARAGE SALE-Furniture, 
dishes, m isc. Antique 
trucks. Sat. 10-4. 1103 Beal 
St. 6-ltp

FOR RENT-1 bedroom Apt. 
unfurnished. Call Foxworth- 
Galbraith, 392-2353. 5-tfc

IMMEDIATE OPENING 
For full-time infant 

18 months or younger
Drop-Ins welcome till posi
tion is filled. Ozona Day Care 
Center, 2-3641. 46-tfc

NEED COPIES?-Come to the 
Stockman office for sharp 
black and white copies on our 
superior machine. Reduction 
and enlargement offered.

Lost & Found

NOTICE-Larry Albers ren
tals. Call Larry at 2-3367 
after 5 p.m. Two furnished 
trailer houses for rent, one- 
1 bedroom apartment and 
one-2 bedroom apartment, 

6-tfc

MUST SELL several all steel 
metal buildings. Never erect
ed. Ideal for commercial and 
agricultural use. Call 817- 
566-3182 or 817-382-6725. 8 
to 5. Tri-Steel Structures, 
1400 Crescent, Denton, Tex
as 76201 5-2tc

LOST-One-year old red 
Daschund, no collar. Ans
wers to the name of Tonto. 
Reward. Call 392-2869 or 
392-2108. 6-ltc

FOR RENT-2400 ft. ware
house, insulated. With office 
240 sq. ft. Phone 392-3625. 
After 6 call 392-2053. 35-tfc

Help Wanted Used Cars
Business Services

USED-refrigerators, washers 
and dryers. Some almost 
new, payments less than you 
will pay at the laundry mat. 
Ph. 392-2683 . 50-tf>-

REPOS BY THE DOZENS-
$500 down, $200 per month. 
Credit no problem. Owner 
financing available. 13% in
terest. Call in Odessa. 
381-7200. 4-4tc

WAITRESSES NEEDED for
swing and night shifts. Only 
those who want to work and 
are good need apply. Apply 
in person only. CIRCLE BAR 
TRUCK CORRAL. 2-tfc

FOR SALE-1982 Pontiac 
Bonneville M.G., Clean and 
loaded, Ozona National Bank 
392-2676. 2-tfc

HELP WANTED-Waitress- 
es, apply in person at El 
Chato’s Restaurant. 46-tfc

FOR SALE-’73 Chev. Ca
price needs engine work. 
Good body and interior.... 
$300,00.1103 Beal St. 6-ltp

NEED COPIES?-Come to the 
Stockman office for sharp 
black and white copies on our 
superior machine. Reduction 
and enlargement offered.

BOAT SALE-’76 Glastron• u A/ *u A i'in  u NEEDED-Front help, cook 
inboard/outboard 130 hp dishwasher for Red
w/trailer. Sealed bids toi-a K w  1 D 1 u Apple. Good benefits andOzona National Bank by 30

FOR SALE-1979 Blue Chev- 
ette. Radio, AC, Heater- 
Extra Clean. Priced to move. 
Phone 392-2676 4-tfc

DECORATED CAKES and
cookies for special occasions. 
Cali Polly at 392-3129. 39-tfc

MOBILE HOMES moved. 
Phone 392-2351. 27-tfc

April—highest bidder gets 
boat and trailer “ as is where 

6-4tcts

J.B, Miller at Firestone 
store. 27-tfc

Mow Do fou  

Spell

¥alue?

BEAUTICIAN NEEDED at
Village Barber Shop. Contact 
Jim Caldwell at 392-3803.

6-tfc

FOR SALE-’ 78 M ercury 
Grand MarquiS” $3000.00. 
Call Thelma Janes after 4 
p.m. 392-3022. 6-tfc

C A R P E N T R Y  W O R K -
Remodeling, roofing, foun
dation work, exterior and 
interior painting, call Floyd 
Jones, 392-3104. 4-4tp

EXPERIENCED yard help 
wanted. Apply in person at 
the Stockman office. 6-nc

JESSE  
5 Tire Repair 

Shop

J-E-R-R-r
F-R-E-D-E-R-l-C-K

L-IN̂ S-O-L-M
M-E-R-C-U-R-r

D-O-D-G-E

APPUCATIONS WANTED-
Maintenance carpenter for 
Crockett County Schools. 
Contact Curtis Keith, Super
visor. 6-ltc

'Him wmm

corner of Ave. 
H & 5th St. 
FU U TIM F  

ROAD SERVICE
7 a.m. to 12 p.m. 

Ph. 392-3473____

HAYES
AUTO

REPAIR
Mechanic On Duty 

8 a.m.-6 p.m. 

1311 Ave. AA 

Phone 392-3224

212E.l0aurasard
658-1581

Nutice o f  
REWARD

I am offering

*500 Reward
^tor apprehension and convic

tion of guilty parties to every 
theft of livestock In Crockett 
County - except that no 
officer of Crockett County 

'' may claim the reward.

Sheriff, Crockett Co.

B illy  M ills

ItLOGGED PIPES, 
DRAINS, SEWERS
NO DIGGING NO DAMAGE

Raul DeLaRosa
Plumbing A Seru. 

Ditch Digging 

Ph. 392-2726  

1206 Ave. F.

Commencing Thursday

April 7
You don’t have to hunt
to find the current
Time - Weather-Temperature.

One call gets it all.

d ia l 3 9 2 -3751

Security & Service
since 1905

Ozona National Bank
F D i aMember of
MOIIAl OtOOUl mSiMAtKI COtSOOSIIOM

PHONE 392-2676, 392-2694, 392-3787
MAIN BANK - 9 to 12 and 1 to 3 MOTOR BANK-8 a.m. to 5 p.m.

LAWN MOWER TUNEUPS
and minor repairs. Get ready 
for yard cutting. Tune-up 
$12.50 plus parts. Tony Fier
ro. 392-3473 . 4-tfc

HOUSE FOR SALE-510 Ave. 
I, Roy Coates, 392-5055, 
Shown by appointment only.

3-tfc

CUCO’S PLUMBING-Exper-
ienced, 392-2959, plumbing 
repairs and carpentry work.

3-4tp

LOT FOR SALE in Eldorado, 
l(X)x200, equity of $1,(XX), 
take up payments of $95.95 
monthly. Ph. 392-3952. 4-2tp

ZAPATA TAX SERVICE-
1703 Walnut. Weekdays, 10 
a.m. to 6 p.m. Reasonable 
rates, prompt. l-7tp

BLACK DIRT, caliche hauled 
and right-of-ways built. Ph. 
392-2351. 27-tfc

FOR YOUR Rinsenvac 
Cleaner come to South Texas 
Lumber Co. 30-tfc

NOW OPEN-Ozona Flea 
Market and 2nd Hand Store, 
110 Blk. Ave. G. Under new 
management. The Pearsons. 
Repair small engines, ster
eos, lawn mowers. Buy and 
sell. Tables and spaces avail
able. Buy-sell-trade flea mar
ket, Friday, Saturday, and 
Sunday, 8:00 a.m. till. Sec
ond hand store open Mon
day thru Saturday. For more 
information call 392-2834. 
We take consignments. 6-tfc

FOR SMALL CARPENTRY
and painting jobs and acous
tical ceilings, call 2-3871 
after 6 p.m. 4-3tp

Real Estate

CAR WASH AND CLEAN
Pickup and delivery., $6.00 
392-3636,392-3256. 6-ltp

FOR SALE-Three bedrooms, 
two baths, central heating 
and cooling by gas, insula
ted, new plumbing and car
pet. Carport, utility building, 
lots of room. Call 392-3067 or 
392-3238. 27-tfc

Be 
YOUR
PHARMAaST

PH 392-2608

INTEREST RATES ARE 
THE LOWEST THEY 
HAVE BEEN IN TWO 
YEARS. NOW IS THE 
TIME TO BUY.

3 BR., one bath, clean. 
$30’ s.
AUSTIN STONE-3 bdr.,3 
bath.
CROCKETT HEIGHTS-
3 bedroom, 1 bath-fenced 
yard. Freshly painted 
inside.
RENT OR COMMER
CIAL PROPERTY on
10.09 acres with 40,0(X) 
sq. ft. of buildings. 
HOUSE to be moved. 
2 RENT HOUSES for 
sale.
LOT with large storage 
and shed. $22,500. 
LOT-75X100 with two tra
iler hookups.
24X40 MOBILE HOME 
with c/air & heat & 
fireplace.
OUT OF TOWN 
PROPERTY
TWO BR. HOME w/fire- 
place on 1 acre. 12 miles 
N /W  of Eldorado. 
BARNHART-Seller of 
approx, 8 acres with 
home and building, own
er financed.

If you have any Real 
Estate need [buying or 
seUing, large or small,] 
please contact me. I may 
not have all the answers, 
but I will certainly try to 
help you.

Thank you,
JOHNNY CIHLDRESS 

1102 Ave. E 
392-3634

Steve Stewart Realtor

Pete W. Jacoby
Real Estate
" P I i . ^ 9 2 - 3 6 5 9  

Homes-Lots-Commercial 
Ranch Properties

401 Hillcrest

Levon Parker

Tree Dozing - Raking & Seeding

Tanking - Fire Guards

P.O. BOX 582 
OZONA, TEXAS 76943

John R. Jones
Real Estate

392-2021 392-2113

Elizabeth Upham-Agent

392-2334

iLots-Houses-Comniercial)
COMMERCIAL BUILDING FOR RENT 

Excellent Location-Good Parking

GRIMM’S BAR-B-Q
• BEER • ICE • GRCX:ERIES • GAS 

• C IG A R E TTE S • SAN D W ICH ES • N ACH O S • 
•  ICE CREAM • SNO-CONES • SLUSH 

• PICNIC AND CAMPING SUPPLIES 
• COTTON CANDY

(2 miles East o f  Pandale, Texas on Comstock Road) 
Phone (915)291-3336

Okey & Vivian Grimm
Owners

Open Every Day 
8 a.m. to 9 p.m.

Jay M iller Construction Co.
&

Bruton Aerial Spraying Service

o ffe r  you a special package deal on

brush control. We specialize in chaining

with new big buHdoiers and use the new

turban airplane for fh e  aerial spraying.

We can da your job fast and effic iently .

Call 9J5-392 3243 or 915-397-2435

1\ JA Y  M IL L E R !
iC O N ST R V enO N  COj
I  General Dirt Contractor I

Oil Field Contracting |
I
4 Roads., Locations^ Pits |
^Dozers., Dum ptrucks. Maintainers

I ♦I  Airplane Service Available |

3 9 2 -3 2 4 3  Phone 3 9 2 -2 4 8 9 ^

JOHNNY CHILDRESS!
3 9 2 - 3 6 3 4

REAL ESTATE

TELEPHONE
392-2206

■■

& m >

Homes 
Ranches 
Commerclol 
Lots 
Loke Proeerties 
Approisols

Stevg^ S te w a rtJe e jte r

t v ^  Ivve cats
And w e 'd  love to  keep  
yours in top condition!^

We will accept 
Visa and Mastercard

8:00 a.m. to  6:00 p.m.
Saturday

8:00 a.m. to  2:00 p.m.

Tonyas Quik 
Lube
Tony Fierro 392-3473

330 A ve. H. Ozona, Texas


